

Impact of Silvicultural Practices on Biodiversity in Forests Used for Timber Production in Western Australia

A Summary of New Concepts and Knowledge Since 2011







Contributing authors

Pinder, A., McCaw, L., McGrath, G., Millar, M., Miller, B., Ruthrof, K., Wayne, A., Whitford, K., Wills, A., Byrne, M.

Nov 2021



Department of **Biodiversity**, **Conservation and Attractions**

Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions

Locked Bag 104

Bentley Delivery Centre WA 6983

Phone: (08) 9219 9000 Fax: (08) 9334 0498

www.dbca.wa.gov.au

© Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions on behalf of the State of Western Australia 2021

This work is copyright. You may download, display, print and reproduce this material in unaltered form (retaining this notice) for your personal, non-commercial use or use within your organisation. Apart from any use as permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, all other rights are reserved. Requests and enquiries concerning reproduction and rights should be addressed to the Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions.

Questions regarding the use of this material should be directed to:

Program Leader, Ecosystem Science

Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions

Locked Bag 104

Bentley Delivery Centre WA 6983

The recommended reference for this publication is:

Department Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions, 2021, *Impact of Silvicultural Practices on Biodiversity in Forests Used for Timber Production in Western Australia – A Summary of New Concepts and Knowledge Since 2011*, Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions, Perth.

This document is available in alternative formats on request.

Cover image: Katinka Ruthrof

Contents

Contents	iii
Summary of key points	5
Overview	8
Conservation of biodiversity at the operational scale	10
Retained habitat elements	10
Retained forest patches	11
Habitat trees	11
Mid-storey trees and shrubs	13
Woody debris	14
Key findings from Forestcheck and other projects investigating responses to harvesting	15
Soil disturbance and understorey vegetation	15
Invertebrates	16
Cryptogams	16
Macrofungi	17
Birds	17
Terrestrial vertebrates	18
Changes in conservation status of threatened species	18
Key findings from other studies	19
Frogs and reptiles	19
Birds	19
Bats	21
Mammals	21
Woylie (Bettongia penicillata)	22
Western Ringtail Possum (Pseudocheirus occidentalis)	23
Numbats	24
Common brushtail possum	24
Chuditch	25
Quokka	25
Quenda	26
Flora	
Conservation of biodiversity at the landscape scale	
Biodiversity patterning	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

27
27
ng 28
31
33
34
35
36
37

Summary of key points

- Knowledge and understanding of the effects of timber harvesting, silviculture and other forest management activities on the biodiversity of Western Australian forests has advanced considerably during the past decade, supported by a significant output of scientific publications.
- A second round of integrated biodiversity monitoring using the Forestcheck protocol has been implemented at the original 48 sites in the jarrah forest and two rounds of sampling have been carried out at 16 additional sites across two other Jarrah Ecosystems. Results from the second five years of the project have been analysed and submitted for publication in a peer-reviewed journal. Overall, species groups were resilient to the disturbances imposed, noting that limited inferences could be made about many mammal species due to the low detection rates.
- Retained legacy elements including habitat trees and logs make an important contribution to conservation at the operational scale for a wide range of species. There has been considerable research undertaken on this topic since the last review. Coarse woody debris is important as habitat for cryptograms, macrofungi, invertebrates, cryptograms and some epiphytic plants. Large logs in moderate to advanced stages of decay are of particular importance to these organisms and for some vertebrates and should be retained to the greatest extent possible during silvicultural operations. The retention of standing habitat trees in harvested areas is widely recognised as having significant value for preservation of biodiversity in harvested forests and prescribed burning operations should consider how fire may affect this element. Forty-two vertebrate species are known to use tree hollows in south-west forests (Abbott and Whitford 2002). Twenty-nine are considered highly dependent on hollows for breeding, including 11 mammals, 17 birds and one reptile. Similarly, the retention of mid-storey flora provides for habitat important for some species.
- Heterogeneity and connectivity provided by informal reserves, fauna habitat zones and temporary exclusion areas is important for conservation at the landscape scale and assists in ameliorating the impact and persistence of disturbance effects arising from harvesting and silviculture through buffering of microclimate, re-colonisation via proximity to source populations or essential habitat elements.
- Silvicultural practices are undertaken at the operational scale, but the effects on biodiversity are also influenced by a range of factors relevant at the whole of forest scale. Important issues that have emerged or continued during the past decade include a drying and warming climatic trends, chronic drought episodes, wildfires, cats and foxes as predators in south-west forests, and the widespread decline of some mammals across a range of land tenures including conservation reserves and state forest.
- Within the last 10 years two medium sized mammals dependent on forests have been elevated to Critically Endangered; the woylie and ngwayir. Three species

were added to the list – *Galaxiella nigrostriata* (black-striped minnow) as endangered, *Lepidogalaxias salamandroides* (salamander fish) as endangered, and *Westralunio carteri* (Carter's freshwater mussel) as vulnerable. In the same period, two species were removed from the threatened and specially protected fauna list (*Morelia spilota imbricata* (carpet python) and *Aspidites ramsayi* (Woma).

- Fox control has a substantially greater influence on terrestrial vertebrate species abundance, and to some extent species richness, than does forest structure. This finding demonstrates that maintaining areas of mature forest in the landscape is, on its own, insufficient to ensure conservation of terrestrial vertebrates. Some mammal recoveries have not been sustained in the presence of a broad-scale program aimed at reducing the impact of the introduced red fox. There is a continuing effort to understand the role of cats in mammal declines in south-west forests and into methods for their control. While cat predation is considered a putative major factor in recent declines of some mammal species, the drivers of these declines require further investigation. Disease, habitat fragmentation, and occurrence of habitat elements are also implicated for some species.
- Tree decline syndromes and major outbreaks of insect pests that reduce forest canopy density at the landscape scale warrant consideration in planning for silvicultural operations because they may result in retained areas of mature forest being temporarily less suitable for habitat and foraging by some birds and animals. A number of tree decline syndromes affecting wandoo, flooded gum and marri have emerged in the past decade posing a potential threat to forest structure, species composition and ecological processes. Causal factors are not always understood but disease, insect attack, fragmentation and climate change are implicated and undoubtedly interacting.
- The FMP 2014-23 allows for seed to be collected from the same or adjacent Land Management Unit and use of mixed seed sources where climate change or other factors require it. Early approaches focussed on local provenancing for seed collections based on assumptions that plants have local adaptation to their site. More recently considerations have developed several provenance strategies based on maximising genetic diversity and capturing adaptive potential. Genetic studies of trees and understorey plants in southwestern forest region suggest that provenances for seed collection can be considered at a regional scale as these widespread and common species show low population structure. Provenancing strategies that maximise genetic diversity are appropriate for species with lor population genetic structure. For species with genetically defined subspecific entities, such as A. saligna and A. microbotrya, seed should only be used within the natural range of the subspecific entities. The identification of adaptive variation associated with climate gradients in jarrah and marri suggests that a climate adjusted provenancing approach can be considered as a climate adaptation strategy for these dominant tree species.

- Fire significantly affects the ecology of Western Australian forests, both as planned fire used as a management tool, and unplanned bushfire. Research in Jarrah forests over the past decades has resulted in new fire behaviour models for dry eucalypt forests now used across Australia. These models correspond with previous findings that show the usefulness of managing fuels for reducing fuel hazards, rate of fire spread, spotting and intensity of wildfire. The Western Australian approach to wildfire risk management through prescribed burning has been well documented in a series of papers and book chapters and recently developed into the DBCA Bushfire Risk Management Framework. This framework includes management zoning which varies with proximity settlements and infrastructure versus the broader landscape. Economic analysis of this approach shows that prescribed burning close to settlements is more effective and more costly, supporting a mixed strategy balances economic efficiency and risk mitigation.
- Results from several long-term studies examining interactions between fire regimes and responses of plant community richness, shrub populations, cryptogams and birds continue to demonstrate the resilience of jarrah forest ecosystems to contemporary fire regimes. Recent research points to possible impacts of changing fire season (i.e. winter—early-spring burning) on seedling regeneration. Likewise, conceptual models, and field evidence point to the potential for climate change both making forests susceptible to increasing fire frequency, and becoming less resilient to shorter fire intervals.
- The southwestern region has experienced a distinct shift in climate since the mid1970s, characterised by a chronic warming of +0.15°C per decade, and a chronic
 reduction in early winter rainfall of 14% (1975-2004 compared with the mid1900s-1974), and overall winter rainfall declining 30-50% from 1969 to 2012. In
 addition to these chronic patterns, extreme climatic events have also occurred
 recently, with 2006 and 2010 experiencing acute drought, and early 2011
 experiencing heatwave events. Studies are showing that vegetation communities
 have also shifted over time with a decrease in rainfall. Sudden forest die-off
 associated with acute drought and heatwave events have also been recorded in
 vulnerable, shallow soils with limited water holding capacity and in xeric areas.
 Climate projections for the southwestern region indicate a continued reduction in
 winter rainfall and warming in the coming decades, with implications for
 hydrology and ecology. Although a general shift in biodiversity reflective of a new
 rainfall regime is expected, the most immediate effect would be on stream biota
 and riparian zone vegetation, as well as biota on sites with shallower soils.

• The chronic downward trend in rainfall in the region has contributed to significant declines in groundwater levels and streamflows in the forest estate. In addition, past forest management has led to dense regrowth stands that utilise more water than old growth stands which has exacerbated the decline in groundwater levels and runoff. Increasingly, ecological thinning in a highly targeted and nuanced way is being considered to restore diverse stand structure, to improve the health of remaining trees, and alleviate stress on riparian zones. In one experimental catchment, thinning led to a prolonged increase in streamflow and a significant slowing in the rate of groundwater decline for more than 15 years post thinning

Overview

Silviculture is concerned with the theory and practice of managing the establishment, composition, growth, health and quality of forests to achieve specified management objectives (Stoneman *et al.* 2005). In the context of Western Australian forests, silviculture can include: selection of trees for retention or removal; managing the level of disturbance to understorey and intermediate-storey vegetation, and soil; and the planned application of fire to consume fine fuels and woody debris to reduce hazard and create receptive seedbed. Timber harvesting is distinct from silviculture and involves the felling of trees and extraction of logs to a landing area for loading and transport to a processing facility. Timber harvesting that is well planned and implemented can contribute to the achievement of silvicultural objectives.

Action 129 of the 2014-23 FMP states "The Department will initiate an expert review of silvicultural practices during the second half of the term of this plan. Among other things, the review will have regard to the results from FORESTCHECK and other research monitoring, audits, and adaptive management projects"

The purpose of this action is to ensure that management strategies adopted for the next FMP that will apply from 2024 onwards are developed using the best available and most current concepts and knowledge relating to the ecology and management of forests. The past decade has seen publication of important findings from research undertaken in Western Australia and elsewhere, and the emergence of new issues that require management approaches that expand on those adopted for the Forest Management Plan (FMP) 2014-23. Notably, research into the implications of climate change for forest health and biodiversity has expanded rapidly during the past decade, as has understanding of forest ecosystems to burning and wildfires and genetic provenancing for replanting and restoration.

The FMP 2014-23 recognised three scales of management for forests, including for conservation of biodiversity, defined as follows:

- whole of forest: all land categories that are subject to the FMP,
- landscape: a mosaic where the mix of local ecosystems and landforms is repeated in a similar form over a kilometres-wide area. Several attributes including geology, soil types, vegetation types, local flora and fauna, climate

and natural disturbance regimes tend to be similar or repeated across the whole area. It could be a sub-catchment, catchment, or a forest block or Land Management Unit. Landscape scale is usually tens of thousands to a few thousand hectares,

• *operational*: a discrete area of forest to which one or more operations have been or are planned to be applied.

The need for a hierarchy of management scales recognises that different factors and biodiversity elements (species, populations, communities, ecosystems) function at different spatial scales (Mori, 2011; Mori *et al.*, 2017). There is also a requirement to integrate management actions across different spatial scales (Gustafson *et al.* 2012; Lindenmayer *et al.*, 2012) and land tenures (Fitzsimons and Wescott, 2008). Formal reserves are not enough, and biodiversity conservation must also be provided for in landscapes managed for sustainable utilisation of natural resources. This will be increasingly the case as climate-change causes shifts in the geographic occurrence of ecosystems (Hannah, 2010).

This document reviews concepts and knowledge relevant to the conservation of biodiversity in forests used for timber production which include jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*), karri (*Eucalyptus diversicolor*) and wandoo (*Eucalyptus wandoo*) within the FMP area of south-western Australia. The focus of this document is on the operational scale as this is where the potential effects of silviculture are most evident. This document updates that provided for the last review of the silvicultural guidelines by Burrows *et al.* (2011) by drawing on scientific literature relevant to Western Australia's forests that has become available over the last decade.

Much of the Department's research effort in forests has been directed towards Forestcheck, an integrated monitoring project established in 2001 to inform forest managers about changes and trends in key elements of forest biodiversity associated with the dominant harvesting practices (Abbott and Burrows 2004). Forestcheck is designed to provide information relevant to several regional level indicators of ecological sustainable forest management and samples a wide range of organisms at multiple sites covering multiple Jarrah Forest ecosystems. Monitoring has focused on the effects of timber harvesting and associated silvicultural treatment in the jarrah forest including regeneration release through gap creation, establishment using shelterwood, and selective harvesting. In recent years, the site network and data have also proved valuable for examining effects of prescribed fire and wildfires (e.g., McCaw and Tunsell, 2021; Ward et al., 2020). Forty-eight sampling grids, each 2 ha in size, were established across four of the jarrah forest ecosystems mapped for the Western Australian Regional Forest Agreement and sampled for a range of biotic elements between 2001 and 2006. These were published as a series of papers on various taxonomic elements. These papers examined the response of vascular plants, cryptogams, fungi, vertebrate and macro-invertebrate fauna to harvesting and silvicultural treatment, including the planned use of fire, together with a synthesis of the findings and their implications for forest management by McCaw et al. (2011). During the 2014-23 FMP period, the same sites were resampled between 2007 and 2012 and an additional 16 sites in two additional Jarrah Forest Ecosystems, were sampled in 2013-15 and 2019-21. The same methods were used to examine

biotic responses to a fire chrono-sequence in the North-west Jarrah Forest Ecosystem between 2003/4 and 2020/21, albeit not for all the elements monitored for the main FORESTCHECK project. Several additional reports and papers have been produced since 2011, and a paper analysing data collected across biotic groups for both rounds of the initial 48 grids has been submitted for peer-reviewed publication.

Conservation of biodiversity at the operational scale

Retained habitat elements

Retained trees and other legacy elements from the pre-harvest stand are widely recognised as making an important contribution to the conservation of biodiversity in forests managed for timber production (Franklin *et al.* 2000; Gustafson *et al.* 2010; Lindenmayer and Franklin 2002; Lindenmayer *et al.* 2012). Legacy elements include standing dead trees, long-lived woody shrubs and mid-storey trees, logs and fallen branches on the forest floor, and stumps. Retained trees and other legacy elements are important because they provide habitat and nesting sites for vertebrates, invertebrates, substrates for cryptogams (mosses, lichens, liverworts) and fungi, and sites suitable for colonisation by epiphytic plants. The distribution and abundance of some forest dependent or conservation-listed species may be constrained by the amount of suitable habitat in legacy elements. Lindenmayer *et al.* (2012) emphasise the need to retain these elements long term through:

"An approach to forest management based on the long-term retention of structures and organisms, such as live and dead trees and small areas of intact forest, at the time of harvest. These structures and organisms are not removed in future forest management operations and hence undergo natural processes of growth and decay. The aim is to achieve a significant level of continuity in forest structure, composition, and complexity that promotes maintenance of biodiversity and ecological functions at different spatial scales. Approaches and levels of retention, which take account of natural disturbance dynamics, differ depending on local context but the practice is appropriate for all types of silvicultural systems and forests "

The importance of legacy elements is emphasised by a tendency for long recruitment and replacement times. They may therefore be naturally rare or uncommon, and prone to modification or removal during timber harvesting and post-harvest silvicultural treatment, including fire and during pre-burn felling of hazardous trees.

Retention forestry or variable retention are terms used to describe forest management approaches that aim to be ecologically sustainable and that explicitly involve the

provision for continuity in structural, functional, and compositional elements from the preharvest to the postharvest forest (e.g., Lindenmayer *et al.* 2012). Retention approaches have been applied in forests available for timber harvesting across much of the world for over 30 years and have been shown to deliver better biodiversity conservation outcomes than more traditional approaches (e.g., Fedrowitz *et al.* 2014). In Australia, practices consistent with the retention approach have been applied in some of the forests of Victoria (e.g., Lindenmayer *et al.* 2019) and Tasmania (e.g., Scott *et al.* 2019). While not formally termed as retention forestry, the management of the native forests in the southwest of Western Australia are consistent with its principles and is among the world leaders in extent of retention of legacy elements for biodiversity (Gustaffson *et al.* 2012).

Retained forest patches

A global review of the roles of retained forest patches on biodiversity conservation, and specifically the role of forest edges ('forest influence') by Baker *et al.* (2013) concluded that retained forest habitat enables species to persist in harvested areas through buffering of microclimate, and/or assist re-colonisation via proximity to source populations or essential habitat elements. They noted that the important factors and mechanisms that underlie the ability of organisms to re-establish in regrowth areas include qualities of retained elements, dispersal capacity, suitability of habitat conditions, and interspecific interactions, all of which may vary with distance from intact mature forest, so a one size fits all approach, in terms of areas of retained forest and distance from retained forest will not suite all biodiversity elements.

Fauna Habitat Zones (FHZs) were introduced in the 2004-13 FMP to provide a rotating source of fauna reliant on mature forest attributes to help recolonise disturbed areas after timber harvesting. The FHZ network was refined for the 2014-23 plan, resulting in a reweighting of the allocation of area to those forest ecosystems with lower levels of reservation, a slightly greater area of mature forest in FHZs and a higher proportion of mature forest in FHZs, a lesser area of regrowth forest and a lesser total area in FHZs, a greater range of size of FHZs in recognition of the characteristics of the landscape in which they are located, and the inclusion of some larger FHZs in areas of known fauna values.

Habitat trees

The retention of trees in harvested areas is widely recognised as having significant value for preservation of biodiversity in harvested forests. Forty-two vertebrate species are known to use tree hollows in south-west forests (Abbott and Whitford 2002). Twenty-nine are considered highly dependent on hollows for breeding, including 11 mammals, 17 birds and one reptile. A meta-analysis by Fedrowitz *et al.* (2014) concluded that positive effects of retention cuts on richness of forest species increased with proportion of retained trees and time since harvest, but there were not enough data to analyse possible threshold effects, that is, levels at which effects on biodiversity diminish. The current retention rate for primary habitat trees is 5 trees ha¹ with provision for retention of an additional 6 to 8 potential habitat trees ha¹ if suitable trees exist (SFM Guideline No. 1, 2004) based on estimates of use by ringtail and

brushtail possum. Primary habitat trees are selected according to obvious signs of use by fauna, presence of visible hollows or broken branch stubs, mature to senescent crown condition, and stem diameter ≥70 cm (refs). Tall trees are likely to remain standing for a considerable period following harvesting operations in the area are preferred.

Retention of large mature trees also poses significant safety issues at the time of harvesting and during re-planting and planned burn operations. The lack of a market for marri (*Corymbia calophylla*) since 2001 has resulted in increased retention of mature marri, which have a relatively high probability of bearing hollows suited to a wide range of hollow dependent fauna. Habitat tree retention in karri forest is also now undertaken routinely, including 2 primary habitat trees and 2 secondary trees per hectare (FPC Karri forest management plan, March 2020).

Burrows *et al.* (2013) examined survival and canopy characteristics of retained habitat trees in karri forest after timber harvesting and rough-heaped regeneration burning. Ninety two percent of retained habitat trees survived the rough-heaping and regeneration burning. There was a significant decline in the canopy condition of karri (p < 0.001) and marri (p = 0.017) trees (but not jarrah or blackbutt) to a more intermediate crown senescence, increasing their probability (immediate or longer-term) of hollow occurrence. If these habitat trees will survive a typical karri harvest rotation of 100 years, it was suggested that their presence will enhance the structural complexity of the regenerating stand and provide greater numbers of mature habitat elements, such as tree hollows.

Lindenmayer *et al.* (2015) examined the effect of tree retention on bird communities in *Eucalyptus regnans* forests in the Central Highlands of Victoria, finding no advantage of setting aside a single large island of retained trees versus several small islands within a given harvest unit for bird species richness nor the occurrence of individual bird species.

The relationship between tree attributes and the occurrence and size of hollows has been studied in detail for jarrah and marri (Whitford 2002, Whitford and Williams 2002 and Whitford *et al.*, 2015). Hollow occurrence increases with tree age, tree size, and increasing proportion of dead wood in the crown. Marri tends to contain a greater proportion of hollows with characteristics considered desirable for hollow-dependent fauna, while hollows are more common in jarrah, but most are small. Whitford and Stoneman (2004) developed a conceptual framework to determine the number of hollow-bearing trees that need to be retained at the stand scale to provide for the requirements of hollow dependent fauna. They applied this framework to data available for the jarrah forest to estimate the number of potentially usable hollows present per ha in a sample of five trees selected at random using the habitat tree specification in SFM Guideline No. 1, 2004.

The common brushtail possum (*Trichosurus vulpecula*) was identified by means of a strategic risk assessment as the best of eight candidates (6 birds, 2 mammals) to provide early indication of any critical reduction in the long-term supply of large hollows at small spatial scales (Abbott and Whitford 2002). The western ringtail possum (*Pseudocheirus occidentalis*) is also recognised as one of the most sensitive

vertebrates to timber harvesting in the jarrah forest (Wayne *et al.* 2001). A study of these two possum species identified the trees and their attributes used and selected for as diurnal refuges (Wayne 2005). Tree diameter, crown senescence, canopy connectivity, tree species and signs of possum are all significant predictors of tree use. Dead standing trees were clearly identified as preferred habitat for diurnal refuge use. The importance of canopy connectivity has direct implications for the consideration of adjacent trees when selecting the most appropriate habitat trees to retain in cutover stands.

The value of retaining primary habitat trees in jarrah forest harvest treatments in mitigating the impacts of timber harvesting on brush tail possums has been demonstrated through the Kingston Study (Morris *et al.* 2001, Wayne unpublished data). This finding relates to silviculture implemented under Guideline 1/95 with a retention rate of 3 trees ha⁻¹. Brushtail possum abundance was less affected by gap creation timber harvesting than by shelterwood harvesting, indicating that the total spatial extent of disturbance is an important factor in determining the responses of hollow-dependent species. Limitation of the maximum size of gaps (<10 ha) can also be viewed as precautionary in limiting the impacts of timber harvesting on possums and other arboreal mammals.

Mid-storey trees and shrubs

Trees and shrubs that form a mid-storey also provide important legacy elements that are potentially long-lived (>>100 years) and capable of persisting through significant disturbance events including bushfires, severe storms and timber harvesting. Characteristic mid-storey species include grasstrees (*Xanthorrhoea* and *Kingia*), sheoaks (*Allocasuarina fraseriana*, *A. decussata*), some *Hakea* (*H. oleifolia*), persoonia (*P. elliptica*, *P. longifolia*), woody pear (*X. occidentale*) and peppermint (*Agonis flexuosa*). These elements can contribute to biodiversity conservation at the operational scale in several ways:

Balga grasstrees (*Xanthorrhoea*) provide refuge sites for the ringtail possum (Wayne *et al.*, 2001). This may be of particular significance when there is competition with the more aggressive brushtail possum for a limited supply of other refuge sites in hollow trees. Balga are also likely to provide roost sites for bats (Webala, 2010) and foraging and nest sites for Mardo (Swinburn *et al.* 2007);

Foliage, flowers and fruit of mid-storey trees are important food sources for many animals and birds (e.g., cockatoos, Honeyeater, Spinebill, Pardalote: Abbott, 1985); and

Rough outer bark of *Agonis ecussata* and *A. flexuosa* and other mid-storey trees may be colonised by epiphtytic ferns, lichens and mosses, and provide sites where these organisms have a greater likelihood of persisting between bushfires.

Specific actions to protect large trees and groups of balga and mature individuals of other mid-storey species were introduced in SFM Guideline No. 1 (2004). Since this time, awareness of the contribution that mid-storey species make to biodiversity conservation at the operational scale has increased as their role in providing resources and substrates for other organisms has become better understood.

Woody debris

Woody debris is an important legacy element in Western Australian forests. The potentially large dimensions of logs and stumps derived from mature trees, together with high wood density and durability and low rates of decomposition in southwestern Australia (Brown *et al.* 1996), mean that this material can persist for many decades on the forest floor.

Coarse woody debris (CWD) in the jarrah forest was examined in detail as part of the Forestcheck monitoring project (McCaw 2011; Whitford and McCaw, 2019; McCaw and Tunsell, 2021). The volume of woody debris is highly variable across sites, ranging from 26 to 407 m³ ha⁻¹ with a mean of 140 m³ ha⁻¹ on recently harvested stands and 77 tonnes m³ ha⁻¹ on stands that have never been harvested). The 'old harvest' category harvested more than 40 years prior had an intermediate value (89 m³ ha⁻¹) (Whitford and McCaw, 2019). Debris volume increases with both the intensity of harvest and the number of times the stand has been harvested. A substantial proportion of CWD on the recently harvested stands (34%) is derived from harvesting with most of this occurring in the smaller diameter classes (10 to 50 cm). Harvesting also increases the volume of debris in low to moderate decay classes (classes 2 to 5) and may decrease the number of large highly decayed logs.

The amount of CWD in jarrah forest is large in comparison with other open eucalypt forests, emphasising the significance of debris as a legacy element in the Western Australian context. Average debris loads on Forestcheck grids that have never been harvested, or not harvested for at least four decades, is about a third greater than the mean value (50 t ha⁻¹) proposed for open eucalypt forests by Woldendorp and Keenan (2005). In Jarrah Forest harvested between 1988-2002 the debris load is almost twice as great as the mean for open eucalypt forests.

Coarse woody debris plays an important role in the conservation of jarrah forest biodiversity. One-half of all cryptogams recorded on Forestcheck monitoring grids utilised CWD as a substrate, and 40% of them depended on it entirely (Cranfield et al. 2011). Coarse woody debris has also been shown to provide substrates for a wide range of macrofungi (Robinson et al. in press) and invertebrates (Farr et al. 2011). Danti (2008) investigated saproxylic (wood dependent) invertebrates in jarrah forest, comparing assemblages, trophic guilds and dependency groups between uncut stands and stands cut to gap release and shelterwood. Twelve years after treatment, invertebrate assemblages on harvested sites were not significantly different to unharvested sites although some differences in patterns of usage of woody debris were evident between control and treatment sites. Studies in other forest ecosystems indicate differences in volume and condition of woody debris can affect fungal (Norden et al. 2004; Gates, 2009) and invertebrate assemblages (e.g., Grove 2002, Grove and Meggs 2003; Grodsky et al. 2018; Boggs et al., 2020). Loss of large diameter logs in harvesting may also affect availability of hollows suited to ground dwelling vertebrates such as chuditch, numbat (Seidlitz et al. 2021) and a variety of reptiles.

Amounts of woody debris present in karri forest are even larger than in jarrah forest (Smith and Neal 1993), although further work is required to characterise size class distribution and decay condition in relation to stand age and management history.

Large karri logs and stumps of mature trees have been identified as important colonisation sites for *Asplenium aethiopicum* (Priority 4) in regrowth karri forest (McCaw 2006). This appears linked to the development of deep moss beds on partially decayed wood, and the ability of these moss beds to retain and attract moisture during the annual dry season. Small diameter logs (<30 cm) lacking surface decay do not appear suitable as colonisation sites. This example serves to illustrate a broader point about the dependence of some organisms on substrates associated with woody debris from large mature trees that have persisted to reach an advanced stage of decay.

Fire has an important influence on the condition and persistence of CWD. The amount of CWD is increased by prescribed fires but decreased by wildfires (Whitford and McCaw 2019). Post-harvest burning may deliberately aim to consume CWD for the purpose of reducing fuel loads and creating a mineral ashbed. Woody fuel consumption is proportional to fireline intensity (Hollis *et al.* 2011a). Low intensity fires (<500 kW m⁻¹) typically consume between 40 and 60% of CWD fuel >25 mm diameter, increasing to >80% consumption for intense fires (>10000 kW m⁻¹). Woody fuel consumption is also affected by decay condition, fuel arrangement and seasonal conditions but the influence of these factors has proven difficult to quantify and appears of secondary importance to fire behaviour (Hollis *et al.* 2011b). Most silvicultural burning is of low to moderate intensity. Woody fuel consumption can be artificially increased by rough heaping and windrowing where high levels of fuel consumption and ashbed creation are sought. Large logs in advanced stages of decay that are required as legacy elements should be excluded from heaping operations.

Key findings from Forestcheck and other projects investigating responses to harvesting

Soil disturbance and understorey vegetation

Soil disturbance during timber harvesting and associated silvicultural operations can affect a range of soil properties including density, porosity and strength, which influence plant growth, nutrient cycling and soil biota. Impacts of harvesting depend on soil type, areal extent of disturbance, the intensity of the harvest in terms of tonnes per ha harvested, soil moisture conditions at the time of the harvest, and the type of machinery used in the harvest operation (Whitford and Mellican 2011). Studies of soil disturbance on Forestcheck monitoring grids found that surface soils on sites that had never been harvested had a mean fine earth bulk density of 0.71 g cm⁻³. Timber harvesting increased the bulk density of surface soils by a mean of 0.15 g cm⁻³. Compaction was greatest on log landings and primary and secondary extraction tracks where fine earth bulk density was increased by 0.27 g cm⁻³ compared to never harvested forest. Compaction on the general harvested area (0.13 g cm⁻³), which excluded extraction tracks, was approximately half that of log landings and extraction tracks. More than 50 years may be needed for biological processes to reverse the increase in bulk density of soil caused during harvesting (Abbott and Williams 2011). These levels of soil compaction are consistent with increases observed as a result of

timber harvesting in a range of other forests. Methods to mitigate soil compaction on vulnerable soils are available, including cording of extraction tracks, restricting extraction to a minimum number of tracks and reusing old extraction tracks (Whitford *et al.* 2012).

Soil disturbance can directly affect the composition and density of understorey plants (Burrows et al. 2002). However, studies of vascular plant composition and abundance at Forestcheck monitoring grids (Ward et al. 2011; 2020) have not detected reductions in the abundance of some plant groups (perennial herbs, sedges, grasses and woody shrubs) following timber harvesting to the extent reported for the Kingston Project by Burrows et al. (2002b). Ward et al. (2011) found no significant difference in mean species richness and abundance of understorey plants between harvested grids and unharvested reference grids, but harvesting had a distinct influence on plant community composition. Unharvested reference grids had more species of small and medium shrubs compared to harvested treatments. Allocasuarina fraseriana (a midstory tree) and Kennedia coccinea (a vine) were more common on harvested grids, while Xanthorrhoea preisii (balga) were significantly less common in harvested treatments compared to reference forest. This finding, however, needs to be considered in the context that Forestcheck monitoring grids represent examples of silvicultural practice in the period 1988 to 2002 prior to the introduction of specific measures to protect midstorey trees and shrubs.

Invertebrates

Overall, there were no significant differences in observed species richness between gap release, shelterwood and unharvested reference forest within each forest ecosystem after the first (2001-2006) or second (2007-2012) sampling rounds (Farr *et al.* 2011; Robinson *et al.* in review; Farr and Wills in review). Collection method influenced the direction and magnitude of changes in estimated richness following timber harvesting and post-harvest burning in the first round of sampling, indicating that multiple collection methods are needed to assess invertebrate response to disturbance. Silviculture and time since silviculture had no detectable effect on macroinvertebrate assemblages over two rounds of monitoring (Robinson *et al.* in review, Farr and Wills in review). For both rounds combined more invertebrates were restricted to harvested forest (758) than the total taxa restricted to reference forest (650). Only 40.2% of invertebrates were recorded in both sampling rounds. These results suggest significant patchiness in the distribution of invertebrate species and the likelihood of significant short-range endemism that may be more at risk from harvesting than the community/richness data indicate.

Cryptogams

Timber harvesting impacted significantly on species richness of lichens, which decreased with intensity of harvest and community composition of the cryptogam community (Cranfield *et al.* 2011). The total number of lichens was lowest on gap release grids and intermediate on shelterwood/selective cut grids relative to the unharvested reference grids. However, by c. 10y after disturbance, these differences had moderated, and no statistical differences were evident. A second round of

monitoring revealed a treatment by round interaction whereby species richness was significantly lower in reference grids compared to harvested grids, suggesting a complex response to silviculture (Robinson *et al.* in review). A number of lichen species appear to be associated with mature trees, providing further justification for retention of habitat trees in harvested forest. Many cryptogams were strongly associated with coarse woody debris and Cranfield *et al.* (2011) recommended that management of CWD should aim to maintain woody debris in varying stages of decay with a size class distribution that includes large logs.

Macrofungi

Overall mean species richness and abundance were similar for unharvested reference forest, shelterwood and gap release (Robinson and Williams, 2011 Robinson *et al.*, in review). In the first round of monitoring, composition of species assemblages contributing to macrofungal communities differed significantly between harvested and non-harvested forest, while in the second round, assemblages differed only between unharvested and gap release. In the first round in all treatments, the overall mean number of species per grid recorded fruiting on soil was 2-4 times higher than that recorded on litter or wood. Sixty-nine species were restricted to reference forest while 35 were restricted to shelterwood/selective cut and 61 to gap release treatment. This suggests that a large number of fungi depend on some form of disturbance, or a particular stage of forest development, to either colonise a site or to develop sporophores.

Birds

There was little evidence of any substantial effect of logging treatments on avian community structure or on individual bird species (Abbott et al. 2011; Robinson et al. in review). Differences in assemblages between treatments can be viewed within the context of high temporal variation in assemblages for all ecosystems monitored (Robinson et al. in submission). Species accumulated (in terms of numbers of grids) at similar rates in gap release, shelterwood and selective cut, coupe buffer and external reference forests (which had either never been logged or had been harvested more than 40 years previously). In terms of individuals, species accumulated faster in the gap release forests. After 2 rounds, the number of species represented as singletons was greatest on the never logged (11), then coupe buffer (8) and then gap release (4) grids (Robinson et al. in review). Dominance diversity curves also showed only minor differences between silvicultural treatments (Abbott et al., 2011). These results are consistent with previous studies, which indicate that most bird species in jarrah forest have a high threshold level of tolerance to disturbance. It is likely that the rapid regeneration of dominant tree species after logging and associated fire, the patchiness of logging and burning at the landscape scale, the high degree of connectivity of logged and burnt forests with forests not recently logged or burnt, and the retention of habitat trees in the most heavily-logged (gap release) forests together dampen local-scale impacts and conserve the avifauna in relation to the home range and normal movements of its constituent bird species.

Terrestrial vertebrates

Forestcheck showed that several terrestrial vertebrate community attributes (species accumulations by grids and number of individuals, dominance diversity plots, overall community structure and overall abundance) differed little between unharvested reference grids and grids in forest harvested by shelterwood or gap release (Wayne et al. 2011a). However, unharvested reference grids had significantly lower species richness than shelterwood grids and a significantly different community structure. These differences resulted from a greater prevalence within shelterwood of some reptile species such as Egernia napoleonis, Menetia greyii, Ctenotus labillardieri, and Ramphotyphlops australis. These reptiles likely benefit from the larger amounts of coarse woody debris in harvested grids and the intermediate state of forest structure and diversity available in shelterwoods (e.g., moderately open forest structure; increased ectothermic opportunities such as basking sites and the nature, diversity and distribution of micro-habitats). Brushtail possum and woylie (Bettongia penicillata) were the most abundant terrestrial mammals recorded in the study, and neither differed greatly in abundance between the harvested and unharvested forest. The statistical power was only sufficient to detect differences in species richness and abundance between treatments that were greater than 23% and 37%, respectively. Relative to other taxa the effort required to generate these data was large. Fox control had the strongest effect on terrestrial vertebrates, with baited areas supporting significantly more individuals (three-fold increase) than unbaited areas. Never logged forest, a subset (8/15 grids) of the external reference treatment, had the lowest overall abundance, due largely to a confounding with fox control.

The Kingston study involving a replicated before-after-control-impact (BACI) repeated measures design conducted over 16 years found no evidence that woylie abundance, survivorship and recruitment were adversely affected by silvicultural practices in the jarrah forest (Wayne *et al.* 2016). However, with the species having undergone a substantial and rapid decline across its range (~90% 1999-2006 Wayne *et al.* 2013) and having been reclassified as *Critically Endangered* (IUCN Red List; Wayne *et al.* 2008), ongoing monitoring and evaluation are necessary to ensure that timber harvesting activities remain benign in the face of a changing climate, possible increased mortality from introduced predators, disease, and further declines in the abundance of this critically endangered marsupial.

Changes in conservation status of threatened species

Within the FMP area, the number of fauna species listed as threatened or specially protected increased from 112 in 2013 to 120 in 2017, which included four species being listed as conservation dependent when this category was introduced in 2017. Within the last 10 years two medium sized mammals dependent on forests have been elevated to *Critically Endangered; the* woylie and ngwayir. Three species were added to the list – *Galaxiella nigrostriatal* (black-striped minnow) as endangered, *Lepidogalaxias salamandroides* (salamander fish) as endangered, and *Westralunio carteri* (Carter's freshwater mussel) as vulnerable. In the same period, two species

were removed from the threatened and specially protected fauna list (*Morelia spilota imbricata* (carpet python) and *Aspidites ramsayi* (Woma).

Key findings from other studies

Frogs and reptiles

Yeatman et al. (2016) found that riparian habitats were particularly important for frog species and it was these species that accounted for the greater abundance of grounddwelling vertebrates in this habitat. Riparian habitat was less important for other groups and the more floristically rich midslope and ridge habitats, which had a greater abundance of leaf litter, fallen logs and rock cover, were favoured by mammal and reptile species. Their paper concluded that the conservation of riparian sites, without the protection of other habitats, would overlook a substantial proportion of the biodiversity in the landscape. Christie et al. (2013) found that provision of woody debris sites encouraged recolonisation of Napoleon's skink (Egernia napoleonis) in Jarrah Forest bauxite restoration sites, and this may also be the case in harvested Jarrah Forest. Analyses of reptile habitat associations in the Jarrah Forest by Triska et al. (2017) could only robustly determine associations for the commonest species due to low detection rates, although it was clear that many individual species show preference for particular habitats in the Jarrah Forest including different densities of leaf litter, coarse woody debris, fuel age and differing densities of trees and vegetation at different storeys. Their study suggests that implementing management activities that maintain habitat heterogeneity and complexity will be the most effective strategy for conserving the most reptile species. Bryant et al. (2012) showed that tree hollows are important for pythons, especially over winter in coastal tuart and Banksia woodlands (Yalgorup National Park and Leschenault Peninsula Conservation Park), on the Swan Coastal Plain.

Birds

A series of papers published between 2002 and 2007 (Craig 2002, Craig 2004, Craig and Roberts 2005, Craig 2007) has provided information about the response of forest birds to timber harvesting as part of the Kingston Project. Unlogged forest patches were shown to be important in providing both foraging and nesting opportunities for some species (Craig 2002), leading to the recommendation that temporary exclusion areas be retained until the adjacent logged forest matures sufficiently to support viable populations of vulnerable species (Craig 2004). Changes in the density of the bird community were found to be limited and probably short-term in nature, and un-related to the intensity of disturbance by harvesting and silvicultural treatment (Craig 2007).

In another study, following thinning of Jarrah Forest in 1983, which reduced the canopy cover by half, and removed all *Banksia grandis*, the bird community showed few immediate changes (Abbott and Van Heurck 1985). No species occurred significantly less frequently after harvesting, and the number of species present were similar in unlogged and logged forest; that is, most bird species appeared to be adaptable to

high levels of disturbance (Abbott and Van Heurk 1985). Kabay (2009) concurs and suggests that in their study of the Wungong Thinning Trial, there was no effect of commercial logging (with no burning) in their study. However, non-commercial thinning and commercial logging followed by burning had, on average, a negative effect on birds (Kabay, 2009). Ongoing monitoring of bird populations shows that the species composition of bird communities in logged and unlogged forest at Kingston has not yet converged after a decade after post-harvest burning (Abbott *et al.* 2003, 2009).

Bird populations continue to be monitored in karri forest at Gray Block following clearfell harvesting and regeneration burning in 1984/85 (Abbott *et al.* 2009). After 21 years, species richness and total abundance of birds remained greater in the unlogged mature forest than in the regenerated forest. Ordination analysis showed that recovery of bird populations was continuing in the regenerated forest, with the avifaunal composition in 2006 being more similar to that of the unlogged forest than in previous years.

Based on the data from a large citizen science monitoring program, Williams *et al.* (2016) found a statistically significant decline in roost occupancy rate and a non-significant decline in the mean size of roosting flocks of the endangered Carnaby's Black Cockatoo (*Calyptorhynchus latirostris*), with an estimated overall trend of 14% decline per annum in the number of roosting birds. Williams *et al.* (2017) produced population models for the Carnaby's Black Cockatoo, which synthesized detailed demographic and food resource data to model future population size and extinction risk. They found that assuming no changes in the extent or quality of breeding habitat, and current breeding or survival rates, the most important factor currently limiting population growth for Carnaby's cockatoo is adult survival rate, whereas population size is limited by recurring bottlenecks in food availability resulting from a trend of resource depletion combined with large variability in annual seed production.

Johnstone et al. (2013a), described the characteristics of nest trees and nest hollows used by Forest Red-tailed Black Cockatoo (Calyptorhynchus banksii naso) (FRTBC). They found most were in very large Marri (Corymbia calophylla). Mean values of nest trees included 89 cm DBHOB and 20m overall height. The rate of fall or loss of nest trees was c. 16.6% per decade. Johnstone et al. (2013a) argued the importance of conserving the large nesting trees as well as the control of exotic nest competitors, including the European Honey Bee. The Whitford et al. (2015) response to this paper included the need to demonstrate whether FRTBC nest trees were clustered in the landscape and that most nest hollows occur in intermediate-sized trees. Johnstone et al. (2013b) described the breeding, diet and feeding behaviour of the FRTBC, including that most breeding coincided with the fruiting of their principal feed trees: marri and jarrah. Mastrantonis et al. (2019) found breeding frequency was strongly linked to the availability of fruit from these tree species and rainfall. Breeding was also influenced by heatwaves, forest productivity and climate change more broadly. The ecology and feeding on rehabilitated mine sites of all three black cockatoo species (FRTBC, Carnaby's cockatoo (Calyptorhynchus latirostris), and Baudin's cockatoo (Calyptorhynchus baudinii) in SWWA have also been reported (Lee et al. 2013a & b, Doherty et al. 2016).

Black cockatoo feeding ecology has also been recently reported in other habitats such as banksia woodlands on the Swan Coastal plan (e.g., Johnston *et al* 2016). Fire effects on food supply of black cockatoos in banksia woodlands have also been described (Valentine *et al.* 2014), including that higher numbers of Carnaby's cockatoos were predicted to be supported in vegetation aged between 14–30 years since fire, peaking in vegetation aged 20–25 years. A subsequent study identified that low intensity fire did not disrupt fruiting, but high-intensity fire significantly decreased seed availability for at least four years (Densmore and Clingan 2019). Saunders *et al* (2014) reported on a long-term study on the use of tree hollows by Carnaby's cockatoo and their rate of loss in the wheatbelt.

Bats

Bat activity in jarrah forest at Kingston block has been studied by Webala *et al.* (2010, 2011). The southern forest bat (*Vespadelus regulus*) is highly reliant on hollows in large trees in mature forest including riparian buffers adjacent to timber harvesting. Gould's long-eared bat (*Nyctophilus gouldi*) uses a broader range of roost types in a broader range of forest structures, with an apparent bias towards recently harvested sites (<25 years). Active and foraging bats use mature jarrah forest significantly more than regrowth forest (<30 y old), principally due to reduced under-canopy clutter. Bat activity along forest tracks was even greater and not sensitive to adjacent forest structure. Therefore, tracks provided greater access within regrowth forests for foraging bats than would otherwise be available due to insufficient crown separation in younger regrowth forests. These findings provide further support for the retention of mature trees within harvested areas, and for maintenance of landscape connectivity.

Burgar *et al.* (2015) also showed that bats were highly reliant on mature forest stands for roosting and have not been found to roost in <40-year-old restored mine sites. Foraging and habitat use by bats in restored minesites in the northern jarrah forest was highly dependent on tree density, canopy height, and midstory cover and again highlighted the importance of mature forest structure (Burgar *et al.* 2017).

Studies in dry sclerophyll forests in south-eastern Australia found a positive effect of low-intensity burning on echolocating bat activity, particularly in unlogged forest but that activity and richness was lower in 12–17-year-old regrowth forest (Law *et al* 2019). Thinning regrowth forests or plantations below 1100 stems per hectare were recommended for improving bat foraging (Blakey *et al.* 2016). A study in a climate refuge found the effect of logging history (unlogged vs 16-30 years post-logging regrowth) on apparent survival was minor, mixed and species specific (Law *et al.* 2018). The study also found no effect of logging history on abundance or body condition.

Mammals

Some mammal recoveries have not been sustained in the presence of a broad-scale threat abatement program aimed at reducing the impact of the introduced red fox. Since the mid-1990s, populations of at least seven native mammal species or genera (dunnarts, bush rat, brush tailed phascogale, quenda, ngwayir, woylie and western

brush wallaby) have successively declined at similarly rapid rates and magnitudes (80–100%) in the forest habitats of Upper Warren area (Wayne *et al.* 2017). In some cases, post decline recoveries have occurred but not been sustained. For example, the woylie and ngwayir have undergone 80% declines in the four years to 2021 in the Kingston area (Wayne *et al.* unpublished). While cat predation is considered a putative major factor in the declines of many of these species the drivers of these declines require further investigation (Wayne *et al.* 2017).

While successfully delivering substantial conservation gains, it is evident that introduced predator control does not always deliver sustained recovery everywhere, all the time. While it is not yet clear *if* a population might decline after a period of release (e.g., increases due to fox baiting or translocation), Duncan *et al.* (2020) demonstrated that it is possible to predict *when* it might occur. The time taken for erupting populations to reach a peak before declining was related negatively to the intrinsic rate of population growth and positively to body mass, such that larger-bodied species with slow rates of population growth had a longer period of population increase before declining. Therefore, managers of recovering or translocated populations can anticipate this in their conservation planning.

Substantial population changes, such as the elevation to Critically Endangered of forest dependent species such as the woylie and western ringtail possum, means that the context for the conservation and management of the species and its habitat has changed from when some of the work assessing potential sensitivities of the species was done. For instance, the responses, threats and risks of a population may be profoundly different between being abundant and stable, declining, and small populations (e.g., Caughley and Gunn 1996). While timber harvesting in the jarrah forest was not a risk while the woylie population was declining (Wayne et al. 2016), it is less clear how the subsequent small post-decline populations may respond to timber harvesting and other disturbances and threats such as fire and introduced predators. Therefore, where substantial changes in populations have occurred, and to some extent other aspects of the ecology and environment in which they live (e.g., climate change, increased population fragmentation, etc) any consideration of fauna responses to disturbance or threats should be cognisant of the changing context and dynamics. In other words, context is important and extrapolation beyond the context in which knowledge and learnings have been made comes with risk: what may be so in one context may not necessarily apply in another.

Woylie (Bettongia penicillata)

The cause(s) of the catastrophic declines of the woylie remain unproven. However, based on the available evidence, the leading hypothesis is that disease may be making woylies more vulnerable to predation (Wayne *et al.* 2015). Predation by cats accounted for about two-thirds of the observed mortalities during the woylie declines in the jarrah forests of the Upper Warren region (Wayne *et al.* 2011b, 2013) and the wandoo woodlands in the wheatbelt (Marlow *et al.* 2015b). While a substantial amount of work has investigated the potential role of parasites and disease (Ash *et al.* 2017; Botero *et al.* 2013, Godfrey *et al* 2018; Hing *et al.* 2017a & b; Kaewmongkol *et al* 2011, Northover *et al.* 2015, 2017, 2018, 2019a,b,c,d; Pacioni *et al.* 2013, 2015; Rong *et al.*

2012, Skogvold *et al.* 2017; Thompson *et al* 2010; Thompson *et al* 2013, 2014), there is no unequivocal evidence that it has been a major causal factor. However, currently the strongest associative evidence indicates that blood parasites in the genus *Trypanosoma* may be involved (Godfrey *et al* 2018).

Yeatman *et al.* (2016) found that the distribution and abundance of woylies over time was related to the degree of fragmentation by roads and proximity to agriculture. In particular, sites furthest from agriculture supported a greater abundance of woylies and had slower rates of population decline. Sites with fewer roads had a greater abundance of woylies generally and a greater rate of increase in abundance after the implementation of invasive predator control. The results of this study suggest that disturbance is less important at peak population densities, but during times of environmental and population change, sites less dissected by roads and agriculture better support woylie populations.

Habitat fragmentation from land clearing has also resulted in genetic isolation, loss and differentiation in woylie populations (Pacioni *et al.* 2011, 2015). While spatial and temporal differences in woylie diet have been observed (Zosky *et al.* 2018), there is no clear indication that food resource limitations have been associated with the recent catastrophic declines (Zosky 2011).

Western Ringtail Possum (Pseudocheirus occidentalis)

The ngwayir, or western ringtail possum was elevated to *Critically Endangered* in 2016 following >95% declines in the largest population at the time (in the jarrah forests of the Upper Warren region) but also ongoing declines on the Swan Coastal Plain (Wayne *et al.* 2017; Woinarski *et al.* 2014).

The last decade has seen numerous papers published on ngwayir from studies conducted in urban areas on the Swan Coastal Plain and south coastal areas in and around Albany. Little has been published regarding the inland populations in forests, except the reporting of the population declines and estimates of population sizes and distribution (Barrett 2016; Wayne *et al.* 2017a & b, 2019; Teale and Potts 2020). Total species population estimates were estimated to be around 20,000 individuals in 2019 (Teale and Potts 2020). However, there have been significant populations changes recently, including an approximate 80% decline of detection rates of ngwayir in the greater Kingston area within the Upper Warren in the four years to 2021 (Wayne unpublished data).

More broadly, several papers have reported on survey methodology (e.g., Finlayson et al. 2010; Thompson and Thompson 2011; Barrett 2016, Teale and Potts 2020; Seidlitz et al. 2021). Sheoak and marri-eucalypt woodlands near the south coast have been shown to be important habitat and a higher diversity of plant species have been found in their diet (Bader et al. 2019; Mathieson et al 2020). Roads and waterways can have a significant effect on ngwayir movements, home ranges (Yakochi et al. 2015) and genetics (Yakochi et al. 2016). And the presence of the ngwayir was not related to remnant vegetation within the immediate surrounds, nor the distance from remnant habitats within the City of Albany (Busschots et al. 2021).

Studies relevant to consideration of the impacts of climate and climate change on ngwayir have included a physiological study of their tolerance to heat, which suggests that they should physiologically tolerate the climate of habitat further inland than their current distribution and based on their heat tolerance alone that they could withstand moderate impacts of climate change in the south-west of Western Australia (Cooper et al. 2020). However, this study did not consider the climatic effects on other aspects of the biology and ecology of the species such as water balance, diet, breeding or the interaction with other factors such as predation and disturbances such as fire. Species distribution modelling using bioclimatic variables predicted a reduction of up to 60% in the range of the ngwayir and its habitat, as a result of local climate change scenarios for 2050. Reductions in the distribution of important tree species for ngwayir (jarrah marri and peppermint) were also predicted (Molloy et al. 2014).

Two population-level studies on the genetics of the ngwayir are currently in preparation for publication (Spencer *et al.* in prep, White *et al.* in prep). Both indicate significant differences in the genetic characteristics across the species' current range. At least eight genetic subregions were identified, four within the west coast management zone (including inland forest populations in the Leschenault water catchment area), two within the southern forest management zone and two within the south coast management zone (White *et al.* in prep). More samples are needed to investigate three genetic outliers – Lower Blackwood River, Two Peoples Bay area and around Pemberton.

Numbats

The largest of the two remaining indigenous numbat population is in the jarrah forests and wandoo woodlands of Upper Warren region. A study there found evidence of numbat activity at 83% of sites across the area. While there were no strong effects detected from forest management activities (prescribed fuel reduction burns, timber harvesting, increased intensity of fox baiting) on numbat habitat use/occupancy, the number of logs was important (Seidlitz 2021). Numbat habitat use was positively related to the number of logs, and log numbers were higher at timber-harvested sites. The study demonstrated that the numbat is a habitat generalist and that there was no preference by numbats for wandoo over jarrah forest habitats. Recent estimates of the numbat population in the Upper Warren are around 2,000 (Seidlitz 2021, Thorn *et al.* in review), which is substantially greater than previous unsubstantiated estimates of 200-500.

Common brushtail possum

Recent analyses of Western Shield data (1996 to 2017) identified that populations of koomal (brushtail possum) have declined significantly at 17 of the 30 sites analysed (Gwinn and Drew, 2018), many of which are in the forest management plan area. Most sites experienced declines in the period 2008 to 2017, with some experiencing significant declines from 2013 to 2017. These findings are consistent with earlier reports that koomal numbers had substantially declined across the northern jarrah forest based on researchers such as Jennifer Cruz revisiting sites in the 2000s that had been surveyed as part of Operation Foxglove (de Tores 2020). The drivers of

these population changes remain unknown but there is a project proposal that aims to investigate the matter (Drew *et al.* unpublished).

Chuditch

Significant declines have been recorded at several Western Shield monitoring sites, including some in the forest regions (including Balban, Bindoon, Moopinup, Noggerup, Centaur) since 2011 (Gwinn and Drew 2018; Drew 2021). In restored minesites in the jarrah forest, chuditch were shown to use burrows associated with surface rocks, where preferred shelter sites in hollow logs and stumps were less available. The addition of more logs was recommended for restoration sites given their preference (McGregor *et al.* 2014). Little other research has been recently completed on chuditch in the southwest forests. While not in the forests, chuditch were shown to respond positively to cat control in south coast reserves (Comer *et al.* 2020). Several papers have reported on aspects relating to chuditch translocations across their former range (e.g., Cannella and Henry 2017; Jensen *et al.* 2021; Moseby *et al.* 2021; West *et al.* 2020).

Quokka

Survey methodology for quokka in the southern forests has been improved (Bain *et al.* 2014), which has enabled further ecological studies. A habitat preference study (Bain *et al.*, 2015) found that predictors within habitat suitability models were different between southern and northern forest populations. In the southern forests occupancy patterns were influenced by complex vegetation structure, low levels of woody debris and habitat patchiness. Populations were also highly fragmented and potentially isolated, despite there being continuous native vegetation cover. Therefore, perceptions of habitat fragmentation need to include processes such as fire regimes and feral animals that affect the availability and connectivity of habitat and have the potential to adversely affect population viability.

The most important variables for post fire recolonisation are retention of vertical vegetation structure and having multiple unburnt patches across >20% of the total area (Bain *et al* 2016). Prescribed burns with high surface moisture, low soil dryness and slow fire rates of spread were conducive to these outcomes. Intense wildfire resulted in complete loss of vegetation structure and a lack of unburnt patches, which contributed to these areas remaining uncolonized for extended periods. Burning with high moisture differentials, maximising the effectiveness of edaphic barriers to fire, retaining unburnt vegetation and maintaining vegetation structure were found to be important elements of fire regimes in this region (Bain *et al* 2016).

The O'Sullivan wildfire of 2015 burnt 98,000 ha of mostly forested habitats near Northcliffe, including areas occupied by a significant portion of the mainland quokka population. A subsequent post-fire study (Bain *et al.* 2016, Bain 2020) found that the fire resulted in the loss of 77% of known subpopulations of quokka within the fire-affected area and about 84% of the individuals. Five years after the fire the abundance of quokkas in the fire-affected area had increased to approximately 46 % of pre-fire numbers. It is estimated that the quokka population will take a total of 12 years to reach

pre-fire levels provided significant effort to protect recovering populations occurs (Bain 2020).

Quenda

Overall, the relative abundance of quenda has declined over time at most Western Shield monitoring sites (including some forest sites such as Centaur, Julimar and Moopinup) in recent years, however data has yet to be modelled to determine if this trend is significant (Drew, 2021). The loss of digging mammals, such as quenda, represents a critical loss in ecosystem functioning, given the contributions they make during foraging to soil turnover, increasing soil moisture, reducing hydrophobicity, increasing potassium, and increasing seedling growth (Valentine *et al.* 2013, 2017, 2018).

Flora

Analyses by Luxton *et al.* (2021) show that, while Jarrah Forest Ecosystem types are adequately represented in the conservation estate, the conservation estate may not as well represent finer scale flora communities based on full floristic surveys. This suggests that some flora communities may be affected by harvesting while not being adequately represented in the conservation estate.

Mattiske (2010) indicated that understorey species richness was found to be independent of thinning treatments in the Wungong Catchment Trial. In addition, as part of the Wungong demonstration plots, Mattiske (2010) preliminary investigations found that plots with the light thinning treatments had the lowest species diversity, with no significant difference being recorded between the notched and felled treatments. However, it was noted that further temporal studies will be required to determine if any changes occur to understorey species richness because of the different silvicultural treatments.

Conservation of biodiversity at the landscape scale

Biodiversity patterning

While silvicultural practices are undertaken at the operational scale, the effects on biodiversity are also influenced by a range of factors relevant at the whole of forest scale. Knowledge about biodiversity in the south-west forests and effects of silviculture is partly dependant on adequacy of the underlying data on biodiversity distribution. Chapman and McCaw (2017) quantified the relative effort for biodiversity surveys across the public forest estate in the south-west of Western Australia. The results indicated that the western, and particularly the south-western, parts of the study area were relatively well surveyed while eastern parts were relatively poorly surveyed. This is likely to reflect greater habitat loss and fragmentation of vegetation on the eastern margins of the forest estate where it adjoins the extensively cleared Western Australian wheatbelt. There was also an emphasis on monitoring biodiversity in forest habitats closer to the main population centres of the south-west.

Forest structural heterogeneity and connectivity

The network of formal and informal reserves, fauna habitat zones and temporary exclusion areas contribute to heterogeneity and connectivity at the landscape scale. This provides opportunity for movement of individuals and populations, and for dispersal of propagules. Some fauna species have a preference for particular structural elements that are not provided in the early developmental stages following timber harvesting.

For some vertebrates, including the brushtail and ringtail possum, the impacts of timber harvesting can extend to adjoining areas of mature forest in temporary exclusion areas and informal reserves. The abundance of brushtail possums in temporary exclusion areas and informal reserves declined following timber harvesting at Kingston, albeit to a lesser extent than in cut-over stands. However, ongoing population monitoring by trapping and spotlight surveys has confirmed that brushtail possum populations can be sustained in abundance (Wayne *et al.* unpublished data).

At the landscape scale, a key finding of Forestcheck monitoring is that fox control has a substantially greater influence on terrestrial vertebrate species abundance, and to some extent species richness, than does forest structure (Wayne *et al.* 2011). This finding clearly demonstrates that maintaining areas of mature forest in the landscape is, on its own, insufficient to ensure conservation of terrestrial vertebrates.

Pest outbreaks and tree decline in the context of silviculture

Major outbreaks of insect pests that reduce forest canopy density at the landscape scale warrant consideration in planning for silvicultural operations because they may result in retained areas of mature forest being temporarily less suitable for habitat and foraging by some animals. Jarrah leafminer (Perthida glyhopa) and Gum leaf skeletoniser (*Uraba lugens*) periodically cause extensive defoliation in jarrah forest, and more than 250 000 ha of forest in the Warren and South West Regions was defoliated by *U. lugens* in the late spring and summer of 2010/11 (Wills and Farr 2017). Both insects are native to Western Australia and broadscale defoliation events are likely to be within the historic range of variability with which the biota has evolved. Outbreaks of *U. lugens* are understood to be related to fluctuations in longer term antecedent and preceding autumn rainfall drought. Outbreaks are limited in regional extent to normally wetter areas of forest by the balance of rainfall and evapotranspiration (Wills and Farr 2017). However, the potential cumulative effects of severe defoliation in combination with other disturbance events including timber harvesting and fire are not well understood. Should major insect outbreaks become more frequent in the future due changing climate, then these cumulative effects would warrant investigation and adaptive management response. During silvicultural operations, retaining trees that exhibit resistance to defoliation by pest insects provides a means of increasing resilience and lessening the impact of outbreaks on other organisms.

A number of tree decline syndromes affecting wandoo, flooded gum and marri have emerged in the past decade (Hooper and Sivasithamparam 2005, Hooper 2009). In *E. wandoo*, previous studies have implicated a range of drivers over time, including

climatic changes (Brouwers *et al.* 2013), defoliating insects (Curry 1981), and canker fungi in association with wood-boring beetle larvae (Brown *et al.* 1990). Hooper (2009) suggested that unusually high vapour pressure deficit (VPD; the atmospheric demand for moisture) was associated with E. wandoo decline and that high autumn VPD was strongly implicated as a stress trigger mechanism for borer escalation. There is strong evidence that cankers were causing foliage loss in the declining canopies (Hooper and Sivasithamparam 2005). In 2002 and 2008, large-scale surveys of *E. wandoo* health suggested that recent decreases in annual rainfall and increasing temperatures were affecting the health of *E. wandoo* (Brouwers *et al.* 2013).

Eucalyptus rudis (flooded gum) has experienced cycles of decline across much of its range for many decades (Yeomans 1999; Clay and Majer 2001; Serpentine-Jarrahdale Landcare 2007; Edwards 2010). Although a range of threatening processes exist, including clearing, fragmentation, climate change, introduced soil-borne plant pathogens, increased psyllid, and other insect infestations, little is known about the key underlying causal factors and their interactions, and what actions to take to mitigate the decline. Although treatments trialled previously include tree injections, nutrient implants, and revegetation (Serpentine-Jarrahdale Landcare 2007), few have been consistently successful. More work is needed to understand drivers of decline, investigate the mechanisms underpinning the primary and secondary drivers of decline, and develop intervention actions.

Corymbia calophylla (marri) has been affected by two main pathogens in the last few decades, which affect growth, reproductive effort, and survival, Quambalaria coyrecup (a canker), and Quambalaria pitereka (a shoot blight), and the impact of changing climate (Paap et al. 2017). Canker incidence was significantly higher in wetter and cooler areas of the marri distribution, and in areas with high proportions of non-native vegetation area surrounding the studied stands of trees (Paap et al. 2017). Canker incidence was significantly greater on trees present at anthropogenically disturbed sites (along roadsides and in paddocks) than on forest trees (Paap et al. 2016).

These decline syndromes pose a potential threat to forest structure, species composition and ecological processes. Typically, tree decline is most advanced in remnant vegetation in extensively disturbed landscapes. Where timber harvesting and silvicultural treatment take place in forest blocks that are isolated in an agricultural landscape, or have an extensive interface with cleared land, the condition of remnant native vegetation patches and corridors on lands adjoining State Forest should be taken into account in planning the extent and timing of operations.

Conservation of plant genetic resources and climate appropriate provenancing

For most tree and understorey species regeneration is achieved with seed from retained and surrounding trees and returned topsoil, resulting in the conservation of local genetic resources. This maintains local genetic resources that are presumed to be locally adapted and best suited to local regeneration sites. Some regeneration is carried out by artificial seeding or planted nursery stock (Bradshaw 2015) and current silvicultural guidelines provide recommendations for sourcing seed for regeneration in

this case. The FMP 2014-23 allows for seed to be collected from the same or adjacent Land Management Unit and use of mixed seed sources where climate change or other factors require it.

Genetic studies provide a basis for understanding diversity to guide conservation of genetic resource and inform seed collection strategies. Early approaches focussed on local provenancing for seed collections based on assumptions that plants have local adaptation to their site. More recently other provenance strategies have been developed based on maximising genetic diversity and capturing adaptive potential. Admixture and composite provenancing strategies mix seed from multiple populations to maximise diversity (Breed et al. 2013), and climate adjusted provenancing (a form of assisted gene migration, Aitken and Whitlock 2013) uses seed collected from along a climate gradient in the direction of projected climate change to capture genetic adaptations to climate to increase adaptive potential at the regeneration site (Prober et al. 2015). Approaches to seed collections have recently been reviewed in the Florabank Guidelines (Harrison *et al.* 2021). Forest management in Canada uses assisted gene migration as a climate adaptation strategy.

Genetic studies of species in south-west forest have generally shown high genetic diversity and low genetic structure in both dominant tree species and understorey species. For tree species genetic analysis had been undertaken for jarrah (Wheeler et al. 2003; Wheeler and Byrne 2006; O'Brien 2007; O'Brien et al. 2007; Filipe et al. in review), karri (Coates and Sokolowski 1989, Mazanec et al. 1993), tuart (Coates et al 2002), marri (Sampson et al. 2018; Ahrens et al. 2019a) and wandoo (Dalmaris et al. 2015). These show low population structure in the forest area, although jarrah shows genetic differentiation between populations on the Swan Coastal Plain and the Darling Plateau. Similarly, studies in several common understorey species of the jarrah forest show high diversity and low genetic structure in *Kennedia coccinea* (Bradbury et al 2016), Bossiaea ornata (Bradbury et al. 2016b) and Allocasaurina humilis (Llorens et al. 2016). Patterns of genetic differentiation were stronger in Banksia sessilis among Darling Plateau, coastal north, and coastal southern areas (Nistelberger et al. 2020). Studies of Acacia saligna and Acacia microbotrya show genetically delineated subspecific entities that require treatment as different taxa.

Provenance trials assessing quantitative genetic traits in dominant tree species in southwestern Australia are limited but have provided some evidence of local adaptation. For example, reciprocal transplant trials planted >30 years ago showed increased survival over 18 months for local provenances of jarrah, and increased emergence for local provenances of marri, although there was no effect for she-oak and regeneration site location and degree of disturbance was shown to have a much more significant impact on performance than provenance (O'Brien and Krauss 2010). However, it must be noted that this response reflects establishment conditions from 30 years ago rather than current climatic conditions that have changed significantly since then. Assessment of quantitative and heritable ecologically important traits in different provenances grown at common sites also allows assessment of environmental adaptation. Cool-wet provenances have shown greater growth and resistance to leaf blight (*Q. pitereka*) in common garden experiments of marri (Ahrens et al. 2019b), supporting similar earlier findings for jarrah (O'Brien et al 2007) and karri

(Mazanec et al. 1993). However, cool-wet provenances of jarrah have lower overall survival than warm-dry provenances (O'Brien et al. 2007) and recent heatwave experiments have shown cool-wet provenances of marri have more limited plasticity and greater damage in response to water deficit than warm-dry provenances (Challis et al. 2021). Assessment of functional traits in marri associated with leaf morphology, leaf function, wood density and water use efficiency showed significant differences between populations for all traits with moderate narrowsense heritability for five traits (Ahrens et al. 2020). There were differences between current and future predictions for traits, and some traits showed independent association with different climate factors.

Analysis of the impact of heatwaves on populations of marri from cool and warm environments showed greater damage under moderate heatwaves for populations from cool environments compared to those from warm environments (Ahrens et al., 2021). Exposure to a second heatwave resulted in greater tolerance for high temperature with lower leaf temperatures, implying that adaptation and plasticity may provide some capacity for response to fluctuating heat waves in this species.

Analysis of the interaction between climate and seed germination in jarrah and marri has shown variation across the geographic distribution within species and also different responses between the species (Filipe unpublished). Jarrah has a lower optimal germination temperature and a narrower range for germination compared to marri that has a higher optimal temperature and a wider range. This implies that the impacts of changing climate on seed germination will be evident earlier in jarrah than marri, and this effect is likely to be greater in the northern part of the distribution.

The development of more advanced genomic approaches provides greater coverage of the genome and allows for genomic assessment of adaptation to climate. Such studies have been undertaken for jarrah (Filipe et al. in review) and marri (Ahrens et al. 2019), and show genetic patterns correlated with climatic variables, particularly precipitation and temperature variables. Analysis in marri showed stronger adaptive signals to temperature variables than precipitation variables, and genes associated with adaptive variants include functions important in stress response. Analysis in jarrah showed association with both temperature and precipitation variables.

Genetic studies of trees and understorey plants in southwestern forest region suggest that provenances for seed collection can be considered at a regional scale as these widespread and common species show low population structure. Provenancing strategies that maximise genetic diversity are appropriate for species with lor population genetic structure. For species with genetically defined subspecific entities, such as *A. saligna* and *A. microbotrya*, seed should only be used within the natural range of the subspecific entities. The identification of adaptive variation associated with climate gradients in jarrah and marri suggests that a climate adjusted provenancing approach can be considered as a climate adaptation strategy for these dominant tree species.

Fire

Fire significantly affects the ecology of Western Australian forests, both as planned fire used as a management tool, and unplanned bushfire. Abbott and Burrows (2003) reviewed knowledge of fire in ecosystems of south-west Western Australia in a book that remains the most current comprehensive synthesis, although several important new works have developed knowledge in specific areas. The most relevant include: new fire behaviour models for dry eucalypt forests; a series of studies examining biodiversity outcomes after varying fire regimes; the capacity for silviculture practices to alter fire effects, and; a broader understanding how climate change may impact fire risk and interactions between fire and native species.

Project Vesta is a CSIRO-DBCA (DEC) collaboration that investigated the behaviour and spread of high intensity bushfires in temperate Australian dry eucalypt forests, developed predominately through a series of experimental burns in Jarrah Forest (Gould *et al.* 2008, 2011) The project generated a detailed understanding how fuel structural attributes and age affected fire behaviour. A key outcome was the pair of Dry Eucalypt Forest Fire Models (Cheney *et al.* 2012), which predict rate of spread from line ignitions. The study documents significant positive correlations between rates of fire spread and fuel hazard scores over the fuel ages examined, which ranged from 2 to 22 years. Relationships between fuel age, bark hazard and the density of firebrands (i.e., spotting) were also demonstrated. These results support using fuel treatments to reset fuel hazard scores and thereby reduce the rate of spread, amount of spotting and intensity of subsequent wildfire. Reconstructions of the Waroona fire that occurred January 2016 further demonstrated a relationship between long-unburnt jarrah forest, extreme fire behaviour and an ember shower that destroyed the town of Yarloop and killed two people (McCaw *et al.* 2016, Peace *et al.* 2017).

These results provide detail on the mechanisms underpinning previous findings that the annual frequency and extent of wildfire in the Warren region over a 50-year period decreased when fuel management practices increased the fraction of the forested landscape to <6 years since fire (Boer et al. 2009). The Western Australian approach to wildfire risk management through prescribed burning has been described in a series of papers and book chapters (Burrows and McCaw 2013; McCaw 2013; McCaw and Burrows 2020) and subsequently developed into a risk-based framework based on potential wildfire intensity under 95th percentile weather conditions (Howard et al. 2020). This framework identifies a suggested fire return interval and fraction of landscape with fuels under a fire intensity threshold for major fuel types (including dry and wet Eucalypt forests) and four fire management zones. These zones are defined on the basis of distance from settlements and critical infrastructure. Studies elsewhere (e.g., Gibbons et al. 2012) examining factors associated with house losses in wildfires show the benefits of concentrating fuel management activities closer to assets requiring protection. Florec et al. (2020) assessed costs and benefits of undertaking prescribed burning with varying proximity to urban interfaces, finding that prescribed burning close to settlements is most effective but generates a considerable expense that supports a mixed strategy to balance economic efficiency and risk mitigation in Western Australia.

Three major longer term studies examining interactions between fire regimes and species responses reported findings in the past decade. Burrows *et al.* (2019) analyse whether plant community richness changes relative to varying fire frequency and season over a 30-year experiment replicated across 'dry' and 'moist' jarrah forest sites. While they describe compositional drift, the study found no species were lost as a result of the fire treatments, and neither low to high fire frequency nor autumn to late spring treatments affected the number of understory species present. In a different study, Pekin *et al.* (2012) found a similar result, noting also that frequently burnt plots did have lower shrub richness and abundance.

A series of studies comparing an experimental application of mosaic burning within a Jarrah – heathland landscape (Burrows et al. 2021) examined persistence of a fire-sensitive shrub, *Banksia quercifolia* (Burrows and Middleton 2016), cryptogams (Wills *et al.* 2018; Ward *et al.* 2017), and birds (Wills *et al.* 2020). These studies complement a previous series examining fire regime effects on community composition across a range of sites with varying fire intervals in Western Australian forest ecosystems include Burrows (2008), Burrows *et al.* (2008) and Wittkuhn *et al.* (2011). Collectively, these papers demonstrate the resilience of jarrah forest ecosystems to contemporary fire regimes and identify biological indicators that can guide managers in implementing fire regimes that will be ecologically sustainable in the long run.

In addition to these studies of broad fire regime effects, studies have examined influence of varying wildfire intensity on tree survival (Etchells et al. 2020; McCaw and Middleton 2015) community composition (Wardell-Johnson et al. 2017), and of fire season on seed and seedling survival and establishment (Miller et al. 2021; Tangney et al. 2020). Research examining fire regime interactions with southwest forest species include studies of quokkas (Bain et al. 2016) and understorey shrubs and small trees (Chia et al. 2015; Burrows 2013; Nield et al. 2016). Bradshaw et al. (2018) sought to review the of impacts of management fire regimes on native species persistence in SW forests broadly. However, this work speculates on the impacts of a 6-year fire interval on species persistence when fire intervals across southwest forests in fact average 13.5 years (total area of fire in the DBCA estate averages 7.4% per year [DEC, DPAW Annual reports -2010/2011 to 2019/2020]; 100/7.4 = 13.5 year mean interval). The review also discusses the impact of these intervals in relation to the needs of species from the much drier wheatbelt region where typical return intervals are longer still. Research on interactions between fire intensity and thinning found bole and crown damage in regenerating karri and jarrah stands was less likely when prescribed fire was applied to unthinned stands, although stem diameter was the greatest determinant of bole damage post-fire (Bishop 2015). While the impacts of climate change on fire likelihood have not been explicitly studied in Western Australia's forests, a number of strong modelled and conceptual inferences have been published. For instance, a study of tall wet eucalypt forests across Australia, including Karri forest in the SW Furlaud et al. (2021) identified the importance of climatic constraints on fire weather and the availability of fuels to burn, suggesting ongoing drying and warming will make these forests susceptible to increasing fire frequency. Similarly, examining areas impacted by drought-induced forest die-off in the Northern Jarrah Forest, Ruthrof et al. (2016) predicted that rate of fire spread could be 30% greater due to a

combination of increased fuel and altered microclimate conditions. A key conceptual advance arising from Western Australian fire research is the fire interval squeeze model (Enright *et al.* 2015), which identifies three climate change processes that combine to tightly constrain plant persistence in fire prone ecosystems: increased frequency of fire due to changed weather and drought conditions; decreased fecundity due to poor conditions for growth and seed production, and; decreased seedling survival and establishment rates in the post fire environment. Burrows and Middleton (2016) document some support for the second process in *Banksia quercifolia*. This species lives around the edges of wetlands and damp areas within the jarrah forest mosaic. The issue of increasing drying of peat and organic soil areas, makes these Banksias, and the broad peat community also more vulnerable to burning.

Since the last silvicultural guidelines review, Fire Management Information Notes (FMINs) have been written or updated for *Geocrinia* frogs, the quokka, mallefowl, ground parrot, geophytic plants, organic soils, the Tingle forest, granite outcrops, and the southern Forest and shrubland mosaic. These tools provide advice to fire managers on the knowledge of the responses and requirements of sensitive species or groups to fire and varying fire regime.

Introduced Predators

The European red fox (Vulpes vulpes) and cat (Felis catus) are considered the principal driver in most of Australia's mammal extinctions and ongoing declines since settlement by Europeans (e.g. Abbott et al. 2014; Woinarski et al. 2014; Doherty et al. 2017; Radford et al. 2018; Woinarski et al. 2019). Effective mitigation of the impact of introduced predators is, therefore, critical to the conservation of much of native terrestrial vertebrate fauna in the southwest forests as it is elsewhere across Australia. Toxic meat baits have been the most extensive and effective broadscale method for reducing the densities and impacts of the introduced red fox (Vulpes vulpes) on vulnerable Australian native fauna (Marlow et al. 2015a; Orell 2004; Reddiex et al. 2006; Robley et al. 2014; Saunders and McLeod 2007)). The toxin used (sodium fluoroacetate, FCH2CO2Na, branded '1080') is particularly effective for targeting introduced vertebrates in southwestern Australia where the native fauna has a naturally evolved tolerance (e.g. Twigg et al. 2003). While broadscale control of feral cats has been more challenging than fox control, baiting is still recognised as the most effective method currently available (Lohr and Algar 2020; Woinarski et al. 2019). However, experimental trials of the Eradicat bait (designed to target feral cats) indicate that the current operational protocols for its use in the southern jarrah forest will be ineffective, with 0.1% of baits being eaten by feral cats by no more than 12% of the cats that visited bait locations (Wayne et al. In review). While locating baits closer to surface water features and on roads improves baiting opportunities, the gains are not considered sufficient to be an effective control method in this environment (Wayne et al. in prep). Eradicat baiting trials in karri forest associated with timber harvesting activities (Bain et al. 2021) also had a low rate of bait removal by cats. In both studies, bait interference by non-target species was a major factor in reducing the opportunities for cats to take a bait. In the karri study however, there was a substantial reduction in cat and fox activity associated with the baiting in the treatment site but not the control site. While other factors may account for these reductions (e.g., introduced predators being attracted elsewhere in the landscape), it is also possible that the reduction may have occurred indirectly through secondary poisoning. More well-designed baiting

trials are needed to verify whether reductions in introduced predators using Eradicat in karri harvest sites can be repeated and sustained. In both studies, bait interference by non-target species was a major factor in reducing the opportunities for cats to take a bait.

A paper by Read *et al.* (2016) explored novel alternative ideas for reducing the impact of cats on vulnerable prey. This includes using the natural advantages in the southwest, including the native fauna being more tolerant to sodium fluoroacetate (1080) than the introduced predators, and the opportunity for secondary poisoning of cats that predate on native fauna that have 1080 in their system. For instance, promoting populations of poisonous plants (e.g., *Gastrolobium*) or invertebrates that enable natural trophic pathways to sustain sublethal dosing of Trojan species could both protect vulnerable native prey and reduce the feral cat population. Denser ground vegetation, such as thickets of *Gastrolobium* and some melaleucas, also provide improved physical defences for native species preyed upon by introduced predators. Field trials are currently underway to assess the effectiveness of Felixer grooming traps at reducing cat densities by more than 60% at a meso-spatial scale (~14,000 ha) in the southern jarrah forests, for the purposes of determining whether this may be an effective tool for vulnerable fauna conservation, particularly in high-value areas (A. Wayne pers. comm.).

Climate change

The southwestern region has experienced a distinct shift in climate since the mid-1970s, characterised by a chronic warming of +0.15°C per decade, and a chronic reduction in early winter rainfall of 14% (1975-2004 compared with the mid-1900s-1974) (Hughes *et al.* 2003; Bates *et al.* 2008), and overall winter rainfall declining 30-50% from 1969 to 2012 (IOCI 2012). In addition to these chronic patterns, extreme climatic events have also occurred recently, with 2006 and 2010 experiencing acute drought, and early 2011 experiencing heatwave events (Ruthrof *et al.* 2018).

In response to a changing climate, a general decline trend in net primary production has been reported for southwestern Australia (Brouwers and Coops 2015). The rate of decline for the period 2000-2011 was an estimated -0.38 Mg.C.yr⁻¹, for the southwest region (37,042 km²) which is likely to continue given climate change projections (Brouwers and Coops 2015). For the northern part of the southwest forest estate over a 100 km x 160 km area, and using Landsat imagery. Wallace et al. (2009) showed that the drier forests of the Intermediate Rainfall Zone showed widespread cover decline between 1989-2007. At a catchment scale, vegetation communities have also shifted over time with a decrease in rainfall, as shown in Mattiske (2012), who re-monitored Havel (1975) vegetation plots in the 31 Mile Brook Catchment. This type of study provided insights into how ecosystems will change with a drying trend. Mattiske (2012) noted decreases in certain tree species, especially those that prefer seasonally moist soils (e.g., E. patens, Banksia littoralis and E. megacarpa), and there seems to be a xeric shift within the proportion of some of the key tree species. Understorey species supported this pattern, with species preferring moister soils tending to decrease in abundance (Babingtonia camphorosmae and Hypocalymma angustifolium).

As well as general trends in vegetation change, sudden forest die-off associated with acute drought and heatwave events have also been recorded (Matusick *et al.* 2013; Ruthrof et al. 2015; Steel *et al.* 2019) in vulnerable, shallow soils with limited water holding capacity and in xeric areas (Brouwers *et al.* 2013; Andrew *et al.* 2015). Over

16,000ha of the Northern Jarrah Forest is estimated to have experienced die-off to some degree in 2011 following drought and heatwave events (Matusick *et al.* 2013). At the same time, other forest and woodland types in southwestern Australia, such as *E. gomphocephala* (Matusick *et al.* 2012), *Banksia attenuata*, and *B. menziesii* (Bader *et al.* 2014; Challis *et al.* 2016) also experienced die-off, as well as other vegetation types (Ruthrof *et al.* 2018; 2021). Forest die-off events such as the one documented in the Northern Jarrah Forest can have a broad range of flow-on effects such as increases in fine fuels and changes in potential fire behaviour (Ruthrof *et al.* 2016), changes in carbon dynamics (Walden *et al.* 2019), altered faunal habitat with open areas having greater temperature extremes (Dundas *et al.* 2021), outbreaks of wood boring insects (Seaton *et al.* 2015) and shifts in soil microbial communities (Hopkins *et al.* 2018).

Climate projections for the southwestern region indicate a continued reduction in winter rainfall and warming in the coming decades (Andrys et al. 2017), with implications for hydrology and ecology. The area of E. marginata forest predicted to fall below 600 mm yr⁻¹ rainfall by 2030 increases from 1.3% for a low severity scenario to 5.1% for a high severity scenario, which equates to 73,000 ha of forest below the threshold limit for the current distribution of Jarrah Forest (Maher et al. 2010). The area of Karri Forest predicted to fall below 900 mm annual rainfall by 2030 increases from 0.1% for the low severity scenario to 6.1% for the high severity scenario, which equates to an additional 9,800 ha of forest below the threshold limit for current distribution of Karri Forest (Maher et al. 2010). Earlier bioclimatic work by Gentilli (1948), who defined the Jarrah Forest-sustaining bioclimatic threshold to be rainfall of 800 mm yr⁻¹ of, suggested that a difference from the mean of just 165 mm rainfall per annum would be significant enough to drive changes in the forest distribution across the southwest. Although a general shift in biodiversity reflective of a new rainfall regime is expected, the most immediate effect would be on stream biota and riparian zone vegetation, as well as biota on sites with shallower soils (Bradshaw 2015).

Hydrology and ecological thinning

The chronic downward trend in rainfall in the region has contributed to significant declines in groundwater levels and streamflows in the forest estate (Petrone *et al.* 2010; Hughes *et al.* 2012; Liu *et al.* 2019). In addition, past forest management has led to dense regrowth stands that utilise more water than old growth stands which has exacerbated the decline in groundwater levels and runoff (MacFarlane *et al.* 2010, Macfarlane *et al.*,2018). The jarrah forest is becoming increasingly susceptible to drought and heat stress (Matusick *et al.*, 2013; Ruthrof *et al.*, 2021). To restore diverse stand structure, to improve the health of remaining trees, and alleviate stress on riparian zones, ecological thinning in a highly targeted and nuanced way has been proposed. Ecological thinning has numerous impacts on hydrology that may promote a more resilient and biodiverse forest. These processes include decreased interception of rainfall, stand-level evapotranspiration, competition for water and water stress, as well as increased soil moisture, groundwater recharge, and streamflow (Ruprecht *et al.*, 1991; Molina & del Campo, 2012; Schenk *et al.*, 2020).

To examine the impact of silviculture and the conversion of forest to agriculture on hydrological processes more than 20 research catchments were established throughout the jarrah forest in the 1970s and '80s (Bari and Ruprect, 2003). This involved the establishment of weirs for monitoring streamflow as well as numerous groundwater wells. Surprisingly, there has been no long-term monitoring of the largest

component of the water balance, evapotranspiration. With a focus then on forestry and water yields experimental thinning was conducted just south of Dwellingup at the research catchment Yarragil 4L in 1983 and more recently in 2019 and at catchments Yarragil 4X and Yarragil 6C in 2001. In Yarragil 4X mechanical thinning comprised a reduction in basal area from 33 m²/ha to 24 m²/ha, in 6C basal area was reduced from 32 m²/ha to 17 m²/ha while in 4L basal areas were modified from 35 m²/ha to 11 m²/ha in 1983 and 25 m²/ha to 12 m²/ha in 2019. Despite the modest thinning at Yarragil 4X in 2001, groundwater levels continued to decline at a rate of ~3.5 m/decade whereas at Yarragil 4L, thinning lead to a prolonged increase in streamflow and a significant slowing in the rate of groundwater decline for more than 15 years post thinning (Stoneman, 1993; Kinal & Stoneman, 2011). The data logging infrastructure was upgraded at the Yarragil catchments in 2020, along with automated groundwater logging in 2021. While the streams all flowed in 2021 on the back of high winter rainfall it is too early to assess the changes to streamflow and groundwater levels in response to the recent thinning at Yarragil 4L.

Kinal and Stoneman (2012) showed that groundwater had disconnected from the stream zone at 4X leading to a significant shift in the runoff generation mechanism and reduction in annual stream flows. Catchments in the northern and southern jarrah forests which developed saturated zones around streams from higher groundwater levels tended to have moderately higher salinity, more sustained flows and an amplified contribution from fresher shallow flows during higher rainfall years (Grigg and Kinal 2020). In the Dwellingup research catchments, a declining groundwater contribution to streamflow is evidenced by freshening streamflow. There are risks that thinning conducted in the wrong areas may bring saline groundwater closer to the surface and increase the risk of stream salinization (Ruprecht & Schofield 1991).

Soil depth and its properties may also be critical controls on the success and/or impacts of thinning. Geophysics surveys at drought impacted and unimpacted sites by DBCA have shown that the drought impacted sites had bedrock within 8 m of the surface whereas the unimpacted sites had deep pallid-zone clays to at least 30 m (unpublished). The lateritic soils in the Jarrah Forest tend to have high infiltration rates (Ruprecht & Schofield, 1993). The lateritic soils have also been described as containing microporosity at a range of scales up to ~1 m² which promoted deep and rapid infiltration (Ruprecht and Schofield 1993). Wu et al. (2021) suggested that the decay of tree roots following thinning further increased preferential water flow. The soils of the forest therefore have the potential to store sufficient winter rainfall through to the end of summer if the soils are sufficiently deep. Therefore, detailed maps of the depth to bedrock, derived from airborne geophysics, may be a key component in identifying areas for which thinning could lead to increases in resilience to drought. Other potential impacts to soil hydraulic properties by thinning have not yet been studied in detail, such as the role of the thinning methodology on soil compaction, trends and changes to soil water repellence, and soil temperatures.

Aquatic ecosystems

Aquatic invertebrates and water physico-chemistry were monitored at 51 sites throughout the south-west forests between 2005 and 2011 and reported on by Pennifold and Pinder (2011). Generally, these sites are downstream of, rather than within, areas subject to timber harvesting and planned burning, as the aim is to monitor broader effectiveness of forest management rather than local impacts. The sampling protocol used is based on the Australian River Assessment Scheme (AusRivAS) and

a variety of biotic measures are used to assess the degree of disturbance. Of the 51 sites, 16 had an average rating of 'significantly impaired' (AusRivAS B band) and eight were classed as 'severely impaired' (C band). A few sites were rated as 'extremely impaired' (D band) in some years but no site received an average D banding across the sampling period. All of the severely impaired sites were in jarrah forest and were either saline, had reduced flows or local disturbance. Sites with an overall rating of significantly or severely impaired were mostly in the northern Jarrah Forest (north of Dwellingup) and in the drier eastern forests. The level of impairment was not directly related to the percentage of the catchment subject to timber harvesting or burning. Most cases of impairment could be attributed to low rainfall or limitations of the AusRivAS model. These results suggest that current harvesting and planned burning regimes are sufficient to protect water quality and invertebrate biodiversity in forest streams. Twenty of these sites, rated as being in reference condition for much of the 2005-2011 period and spread across the south-west forests and both State Forest and the conservation estate, were resampled in 2013 and 2016. Results suggested these sites had not declined in condition relative to the 2005-2011 period. These same data were used to analyse compositional patterning in the south-west forests and representation of stream invertebrates in the conservation estate by Pennifold et al. (2017). Proportional protection of ecological environments (scaled by riverine invertebrate taxa) was found to vary between 20% and 30%, being higher in southern parts where more land has been allocated to reserves and less in northern and inland parts, noting that the more eastern parts of the forest were not as well sampled by the project. Surveys have shown that the few large swamps in the Jarrah Forest retain significant aquatic invertebrate diversity, though these are all within the conservation estate (Cale 2020; Cale and Pinder 2020; Pinder et al., 2004).

References

Abbott I, Liddelow G, Vellios C, Mellican A, Williams M (2009). Monitoring bird populations after logging in forests of south-west Western Australia: an update from two long-term experimental research case studies. *Conservation Science Western Australia* 7: 301–347.

Abbott I and Burrows N (2003). Fire In Ecosystems of South-Western Australia: Impacts and Management. Backhuys Publishers, Leiden, The Netherlands.

Abbott I and Burrows N (2004). Monitoring biodiversity in jarrah forest in south-west Western Australia: the FORESTCHECK initiative. In *Conservation of Australia's Forest Fauna* (ed. Lunney, D.), pp. 947-958. 2nd ed. Royal Zoological Society of New South Wales, Mosman.

Abbott I and Van Heurck P (1985) Tree species preferences of foraging birds in jarrah forest in Western Australia. *Australian Wildlife Research* **12**: 461-6.

Abbott I and Whitford K (2002). Conservation of vertebrate fauna using hollows in forests of south-west Western Australia: strategic risk assessment in relation to ecology, policy, planning, and operations management. *Pacific Conservation Biology* **7:** 240-255.

Abbott I, Liddelow G, Vellios C, Mellican A, Williams M (2011). FORESTCHECK: The response of birds to silviculture in jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) forest. *Australian Forestry* **74**: 328-335. doi.org/10.1080/00049158.2011.10676376.

Abbott I, Mellican A, Craig MD, Williams M, Liddelow G, Wheeler I (2003). Short-term logging and burning impacts on species richness, abundance and community structure of birds in open eucalypt forest in Western Australia. *Wildlife Research* **30**: 321-329.

Abbott I, Peacock D, Short J (2014). The new guard: the arrival and impacts of cats and foxes. In 'Carnivores of Australia: Past, Present and Future'. (Eds A. Glen and C. Dickman) pp. 69–104. (CSIRO Publishing: Collingwood.)

- Abbott I and Williams MR (2011) Silvicultural impacts in jarrah forest of Western Australia: synthesis, evaluation, and policy implications of the Forestcheck monitoring project of 2001–2006, *Australian Forestry*, **74(4)**: 350-360, DOI: 10.1080/00049158.2011.10676378
- Ahrens C, Mazanec R., Paap T, Ruthrof KX, Challis A, Hardy G, Byrne M, Tissue D, Rymer P (2019a). Adaptive variation for growth and resistance to a novel pathogen along climatic gradients for a foundation tree. *Evolutionary Applications* **12**: 1178-1190.
- Ahrens C, Mazanec RA, Paap T, Ruthrof K, Challis A, Hardy G, Byrne M, Tissue D, Rymer P (2019b) Adaptive variation for growth and resistance to a novel pathogen along climatic gradients for a foundation tree. Evolutionary Applications 12, 1178-1190.
- Ahrens CW, Andrew ME, Mazanec RA, Ruthrof KX, Challis A, Hardy G, Byrne M, Tissue DT, Rymer PD (2020) Plant functional traits differ in adaptability and are predicted to be differentially affected by climate change. Ecology and Evolution 10, 232-248.
- Ahrens CW, Challis A, Byrne M, Leigh A, Nicotra AB, Tissue D, Rymer P (2021) Repeated extreme heatwaves result in higher leaf thermal tolerances and greater safety margins. New Phytologist in press.
- Andrew ME, Ruthrof KX, Matusick G, Hardy GES (2016) Spatial configuration of drought disturbance and Forest gap creation across environmental gradients. PLoS One **11(6)**: 18. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0157154
- Andrys J, Kala J, Lyons, TJ (2017) Regional climate projections of mean and extreme climate for the southwest of Western Australia (1970-1999 compared to 2030-2059). Climate Dynamics, **48:** 1723-1747.
- Ash A, Elliot A, Godfrey S, Burmej H, Abdad MY, Northover A, Wayne A, Morris K, Clode PL, Lymbery A, Thompson RCA (2017). Morphological and molecular description of *Ixodes woyliei n. sp.* (Ixodidae) with consideration for co-extinction with its critically endangered marsupial host. *Parasite and Vectors* **10**: doi: DOI 10.1186/s13071-017-1997-8.
- Bader MKF, Ehrenberger W, Bitter R, Stevens J, Miller BP, Chopard J, Ruger S, Hardy G, Poot P, Dixon KW, Zimmermann U, Veneklaas EJ (2014) Spatio-temporal water dynamics in mature Banksia menziesii trees during drought. *Physiol Plant* **152(2)**: 301–315. https://doi.org/10.1111/Ppl.12170
- Bader JC, Van Helden BE, Close PG, Speldewinde PC, and Comer S (2019). Sheoak woodlands: a newly identified habitat for western ringtail possums. *The Journal of Wildlife Management* **83**: 1254-1260. doi: 10.1002/jwmg.21686.
- Bain, K. (2020). Recovery of Quokkas in the Northcliffe Bushfire Area. Unpublished report.
- Bain K, Halley M, Barton B, Wayne AF, McGilvray A, Wilson I, Wayne J (2016). Survival of quokkas in the 2015 Northcliffe bush fire: understanding the impact of intense and broadscale fire on an important population of quokkas in the southern forest of Western Australia. WWF-Australia.
- Bain K, Wayne A, Bencini R (2016). Prescribed burning as a conservation tool for management of habitat for threatened species: the quokka, *Setonix brachyurus*, in the southern forests of Western Australia. *International Journal of Wildland Fire* **25**: 608-617. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1071/WF15138.
- Bain K, Wayne AF, Bencini R (2014). Overcoming the challenges of measuring the abundance of a cryptic macropod: is a qualitative approach good enough? *Wildlife Research* **41**: 84-93.
- Bain K, Wayne AF, Bencini R (2015). Risks in extrapolating habitat preferences over the geographical range of threatened taxa: a case study of the quokka (*Setonix brachyurus*) in the southern forests of Western Australia. *Wildlife Research* **42**: 334-342.
- Bain K, Wayne AF, Virgo M (2021). A bait efficacy trial for the management of feral cats (*Felis catus*) in karri forest areas after timber harvesting activities.
- Baker SC, Spies T, Wardlaw TJ, Balmer J, Franklin JF, Jordan GJ (2013). The harvested side of edges: Effect of retained forests on the re-establishment of biodiversity in adjacent harvested areas. *Forest Ecology and Management* **302**: 107-121. doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2013.03.024.
- Bari MA, Ruprecht JK (2003) Water yield response to land use change in south-west Western Australia, Department of Environment, Salinity and Land Use Series No. SLUI 31, 36pp.

- Barrett A. (2016) Population estimates of the threatened western ringtail possum (*Pseudocheirus occidentalis*) and common brushtail possum (*Trichosurus vulpecula*) in conservation and harvested forests. Honours thesis. (Murdoch University: Western Australia.)
- Bates BC, Hope P, Ryan B, Smith I, Charles S (2008) Key findings from the Indian Ocean climate initiative and their impact on policy development in Australia. Clim Chang **89(3–4)**: 339–354. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-007-9390-9.
- Bishop, T. (2015). Post-fire Assessment in Karri Regrowth. Unpublished DBCA report, Fire Management Services Branch, Bunbury.
- Blakey RV, Law BS, Kingsford RT, Stoklosa J, Tap P, Williamson K, Minderman J (2016). Bat communities respond positively to large-scale thinning of forest regrowth. *Journal of Applied Ecology* **53**: 1694-1703. doi: 10.1111/1365-2664.12691.
- Boer MM, Sadler RJ, Wittkuhn RS, McCaw L, Grierson PF (2009) Long-term impacts of prescribed burning on regional extent and incidence of wildfires-Evidence from 50 years of active fire management in SW Australian forests. *Forest Ecology and Management* **259**: 132-42.
- Boggs AD, Moorman CE, Hazel DW, Greenberg CH, Sorger DM, Sorenson CE (2020). Ground-dwelling invertebrate abundance positively related to volume of logging residues in the Southern Appalachians, USA. *Forests* **11:** 1149. https://doi.org/10.3390/f11111149.
- Botero A, Thompson CK, Peacock CS, Clode PL, Nicholls PK, Wayne AF, Lymbery AJ, Thompson RCA (2013). Trypanosomes genetic diversity, polyparasitism and the population decline of the critically endangered Australian marsupial, the brush tailed bettong or woylie (*Bettongia penicillata*). *International Journal for Parasitology: Parasites and Wildlife* 2: 77-89.
- Bradbury D, Tapper S-L, Coates D, Hankinson M, McArthur S, Byrne M (2016a) How does the post fire facultative seeding strategy impact genetic variation and phylogeographical history? The case of *Bossiaea ornata* (Fabaceae) in a fire-prone, mediterranean-climate ecosystem. *Journal of Biogeography* **43:** 96-110.
- Bradbury D, Tapper S-L, Coates D, McArthur S, Hankinson M, Byrne M (2016b). The role of fire and a long-lived soil seed bank in maintaining persistence, genetic diversity and connectivity in a fire-prone landscape. *Journal of Biogeography* **43:** 70-84.
- Bradshaw F (2015). Reference material for jarrah forest silviculture. Department of Parks and Wildlife, Perth.
- Bradshaw SD, Dixon KW, Lambers H, Cross AT, Bailey J, Hopper SD (2018) Understanding the long-term impact of prescribed burning in Mediterranean-climate biodiversity hotspots, with a focus on south-Western Australia. *International Journal of Wildland Fire* **27**: 643-57.
- Brouwers NC, Matusick G, Ruthrof KX, Lyons T, Hardy G (2013) Landscape-scale assessment of tree crown dieback following extreme drought and heat in a Mediterranean eucalypt forest ecosystem. Landscape Ecology **2**8(1): 69-80. DOI 10.1007/s10980-012-9815-3
- Brouwers NC, Coops NC (2016) Decreasing net primary productivity in forest and shrub vegetation across southwest Australia. Ecological Indicators **66**: 10-19.
- Brown PH, Albone PD, Goff J, McDonald D (1990) The role of biotic agents in rural tree decline of Eucalyptus wandoo Blakely in southwestern Australia. In: Stopping Tree Decline in the Great Southern. A conference to address the issues of declining trees in Western Australia. Department of Conservation and Land Management, Kensington, Western Australia. Conference proceedings, pp. 22-27.
- Brown S, Mo J, McPherson JK, Bell DT (1996) Decomposition of woody debris in Western Australian forests. *Can. J. For. Res.* **26:** 954-966.
- Bryant GL, Dundas SJ, Fleming PA (2011) Tree hollows are of conservation importance for a near-threatened python species. *Journal of Zoology* **286(1)**: 81-92. doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7998.2011.00852.x
- Burgar JM, Stokes VL, Craig MD (2017). Habitat features act as unidirectional and dynamic filters to bat use of production landscapes. *Biological Conservation* **209**: 280-288. doi: 10.1016/j.biocon.2017.02.024.

- Burger JM, Craig MD, Stokes VL (2015). The importance of mature forest as bat roosting habitat within a production landscape. *Forest Ecology and Management* **356**: 112-123. doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2015.07.027.
- Burrows N and McCaw L (2013) Prescribed burning in southwestern Australian forests, *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* **11:** e25-e34.
- Burrows ND (2013) Fire dependency of a rock-outcrop plant *Calothamnus rupestris* (Myrtaceae) and implications for managing fire in south-western Australian forests. *Australian Journal of Botany* **61**, 81-88.
- Burrows, N.D., Christensen, P., Hopper, S., Ruprecht, J. and Young, J. (2002a). Towards ecologically sustainable forest management in Western Australia. Panel Report part 2 for the Conservation Commission of Western Australia.
- Burrows ND, Ward B, Cranfield R (2002b). Short-term impacts of logging on understorey vegetation in a jarrah forest. *Australian Forestry* **65**: 47-58.
- Burrows N, and Middleton T (2016) Mechanisms enabling a fire sensitive plant to survive frequent fires in South-West Australian eucalypt forests. *Fire Ecology* **12**: 26-40.
- Burrows, N., Friend, G., Morris, K., Stoneman, G., Craig, M. and Williams, M. (1994). An integrated study of the effects of timber harvesting on the jarrah forest ecosystem. Unpublished report, Department of Conservation and Land Management, Forest Sciences Library, Kensington, Western Australia.
- Burrows, N., Ward B., Wills, A., Williams, M. and Cranfield R. (2019) Fine-scale temporal turnover of jarrah forest understory vegetation assemblages is independent of fire regime. *Fire Ecology* **15**, 10.
- Burrows, N, Stephens, C, Wills, A, Densmore, V (2021) Fire mosaics in south-west Australian forest landscapes. *International Journal of Wildland Fire* –in press. https://doi.org/10.1071/WF20160
- Burrows, N.D. (2008). Linking fire ecology and fire management in south-west Australian forest landscapes. *Forest Ecology and Management* **255**, 2394-2406.
- Burrows, N.D., Wardell-Johnson, G.W. and Ward, B.G. (2008). Post-fire juvenile period of plants in south-west Australian forests and implications for fire management. *Journal of the Royal Society of Western Australia* **91**: 163-174.
- Burrows, N.N., Dell, B., Neyland, M. and Ruprecht, J. (2011). Review of silviculture in forests of south-west Western Australia. Department of Environment and Conservation, Perth.
- Burrows, R., Raudhino, A., Maher, D., Wiseman, D. (2013). Early survival and canopy characteristics of retained habitat trees after timber harvesting and rough-heaped regeneration burning: implications for stand structural complexity in the karri forest. *Conservation Science Western Australia* 8: 383–395.
- Busschots, M.B., Close, P.G., Van Helden, B.E., and Speldewinde, P.C. (2021). Is the presence of a threatened arboreal mammal in residential areas related to remnant habitats? *Austral Ecology* **46**: 181-185. doi: 10.1111/aec.12953.
- Cale, D. and Pinder, A. (2020.) Wheatbelt Wetland Biodiversity Monitoring: Fauna Monitoring at Goonaping Swamp 1998-2012. Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions, Perth.
- Cale, D.J. (2020). Little Darkin Swamp Aquatic Invertebrate Survey, Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions, Perth.
- Cannella, E. G. and Henry, J. (2017). A case of homing after translocation of chuditch, *Dasyurus geoffroii* (Marsupialia:Dasyuridae). *Australian Mammalogy* **39**: 118-120. doi: 10.1071/AM16023.
- Caughley, G.C. and Gunn, A. (1996). Conservation Biology in Theory and Practice. Blackwell Science: Cambridge.
- Challis A, Stevens JC, McGrath G, Miller BP (2016) Plant and environmental factors associated with drought-induced mortality in two facultative phreatophytic trees. Plant Soil 404 (1–2):157–172. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-016-2793-5

- Challis, A. (2020) Genetic adaptation and phenotypic plasticity influence trait expression under heatwave and water deficit conditions in the foundation tree, *Corymbia calophylla*. Western Sydney University.
- Chapman, T.F., McCaw, L. (2017). Where to survey? Spatial biodiversity survey gap analysis: a multicriteria approach. *Pacific Conservation Biology* **23**, 189-199.
- Cheney, N. P., Gould, J. S., McCaw, W. L., and Anderson, W. R. (2012) Predicting fire behaviour in dry eucalypt forest in southern Australia. *Forest Ecology and Management* **280**: 120-31.
- Chia, K. A., Koch, J. M., Sadler, R., and Turner, S. R. (2015) Developmental phenology of *Persoonia longifolia* (Proteaceae) and the impact of fire on these events. *Australian Journal of Botany* **63**: 415-25.
- Christie, K., Stokes, V.L., Craig, M.D., Hobbs, R.J. (2013) Microhabitat Preference of Egernia napoleonis in Undisturbed Jarrah Forest, and Availability and Introduction of Microhabitats to Encourage Colonization of Restored Forest. Restoration Ecology 21(6)722-728. doi.org/10.1111/rec.12002
- Clay and Majer (2001) Flooded gum (*E. rudis*) decline in the Perth Metropolitan Area: A Preliminary Assessment. School of Environmental Biology, Curtin University.
- Coates D, Byrne M, McArthur S, MacDonald B (2012) Patterns of genetic diversity in two key understorey species, *Allocasaurina humilis* and *Kennedia coccinea*, used for forest rehabilitation in Western Australia: implications for seed sourcing. Abstarcts, Society for Ecological Restoration Australasia Conference: Perth, Western Australia, Australia, 28-30 November 2012.
- Coates D., Keighery, G., Broadhurst, L. (2002), Genetic and morphological variation, and the mating system in tuart. In 'Tuart (*Eucalyptus gomphocephala*) and tuart communities. (Eds G Keighery and V Longman) pp. 89-99. (Perth Branch Wildflower Society of Western Australia: Nedlands, Western Australia).
- Coates, D., Sokolowski, R. (1989). Geographic patterns of genetic diversity in Karri (*Eucalyptus diversicolor* F. Muell.). *Australian Journal of Botany* **37**, 145-156.
- Comer, S., Clausen, L., Cowen, S., Pinder, J., Thomas, A., Burbidge, A.H., Tiller, C., Algar, D., and Speldewinde, P. (2020). Integrating feral cat (Felis catus) control into landscape-scale introduced predator management to improve conservation prospects for threatened fauna: a case study from the south coast of Western Australia. *Wildlife Research* 47: 762-778.
- Cooper, C.E., Withers, P.C., and Turner, J.M. (2020). Physiological implications of climate change for a critically endangered Australian marsupial. *Australian Journal of Zoology*. doi: 10.1071/ZO20067.
- Craig, M.D. (2002). Comparative ecology of four passerine species in jarrah forests used for timber production in south-western Western Australia. *Conservation Biology* **16**, 1609-1619.
- Craig, M.D. (2004). The value of unlogged buffers for vulnerable bird species in the jarrah forest of south-west Western Australia. In 'Conservation of Australia's Forest Fauna (second edition)'. (Ed. D. Lunney) pp. 774-782. (Royal Zoological Society of New South Wales: Mosman, NSW, Australia)
- Craig, M.D. (2007). The short-term effects of edges created by forestry operations on the bird community of the jarrah forest, south-western Australia. *Austral Ecology* **32**, 386-396.
- Craig, M.D. and Roberts, J.D. (2005). The short-term impacts of logging on the jarrah forest avifauna in south-west Western Australia: implications for the design and analysis of logging experiments. *Biological Conservation* **124**, 177-188.
- Cranfield, R.J., Robinson, R.M., Williams, M.R. and Tunsell, V.L. (2011) FORESTCHECK: The response of lichen and bryophytes to silviculture in jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) forest. *Australian Forestry* **74**: 303-314.
- Crawford, A., Cochrane, A., Breman, E., Harrison, P., Quarmby, A., Driver, M. (2021). FloraBank Guidelines Module 6 Seed Collection. In 'FloraBank Guidelines. ' 2nd edn. (Ed. L Commander). (FloraBank Consortium: Australia).

- Curry, S.J. The association of insects with eucalypt dieback in south western Australia. In Eucalypt Dieback in Forests and Woodlands; Old, K.M., Kile, G.A., Eds.; CSIRO: Melbourne, Australia, 1981; pp. 130–133.
- Dalmaris, E., Ramalho, C., Poot, P., Veneklaas, E., Byrne, M. (2015). A climate change context for the decline of a foundation tree species in south-western Australia: insights from phylogeography and species distribution modelling. *Annals of Botany* **116**, 941-952.
- Danti, S.P., (2008). The long term influence of different silvicultural treatments on coarse woody debris and saproxylic invertebrate assemblages in southern forests of Western Australia. Masters Thesis,. Edith Cowan University, p. 142.
- Densmore, V.S. and Clingan, E.S. (2019). Prescribed burning in a Mediterranean-climate region mitigates the disturbance by bushfire to a critical food resource for an endangered bird, the Carnaby's cockatoo. *Fire Ecology* **15**: 1-12. doi: 10.1186/s42408-019-0054-8.
- de Tores, P. J. (2020) Native fauna response to large scale fox control in the northern jarrah forest of south-west Western Australia: Operation Foxglove. PhD Thesis. (University of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia.)
- Doherty, T.S., Dickman, C.R., Johnson, C.N., Legge, S.M., Ritchie, E.G., and Woinarski, J.C.Z. (2017). Impacts and management of feral cats *Felis catus* in Australia. *Mammal Review* **47**, 83-97.
- Doherty, T.S., Wingfield, B.N., Stokes, V.L., Craig M.D., Lee J.G.H., Finn, H.C., Calver, M.C. (2016). Successional changes in feeding activity by threatened cockatoos in revegetated mine sites. *Wildlife Research* **43**, 93-104.
- Drew, M. (2021). Western Shield Monitoring Results: Mammals from trapping transects and camera monitoring to December 2020. Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions.
- Duncan, R., Dexter, N., Wayne, A.F., and Hone, J. (2020). Eruptive dynamics are common in managed mammal populations. *Ecology* **101**: 1-15. doi: e03175. 10.1002/ecy.3175.
- Dundas S., Ruthrof K.X., Fleming P.A. and Hardy G. (2021) Some like it hot: drought-induced forest die-off influences reptile assemblages. Acta Oecologica. 111: 103714. doi.org/10.1016/j.actao.2021.103714
- Edwards (2010) The *Phytophthora* species associated with declining *Eucalyptus rudis*, Honours thesis. Murdoch University. Perth, Western Australia.
- Enright, N. J., Fontaine, J. B., Bowman, D. M. J. S., Bradstock, R. A., and Williams, R. J. (2015) Interval squeeze: altered fire regimes and demographic responses interact to threaten woody species persistence as climate changes. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* **13**: 265-72.
- Etchells, H., O'Donnell, A. J., Lachlan McCaw, W., and Grierson, P. F. (2020) Fire severity impacts on tree mortality and post-fire recruitment in tall eucalypt forests of southwest Australia. *Forest Ecology and Management* **459**: 117850.
- Farr, J., Wills, A., Mellican, A.E. and Williams, M.R. (2011). FORESTCHECK: The response of macro-invertebrates to silviculture in jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) forest. *Australian Forestry*. 74: 315-327. doi: 10.1080/00049158.2011.10676375
- Fedrowitz, K., Koricheva, J., Baker, S.C., Lindenmayer, D.B., Palik, B., Rosenvald, R., Beese, W., Franklin, J.F., Kouki, J., Macdonald, E., Messier, C., Sverdrup-Thygeson, A. and Gustafsson, L. (2014), REVIEW: Can retention forestry help conserve biodiversity? A meta-analysis. J Appl Ecol, 51: 1669-1679. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12289.
- Finlayson, G.R., Diment, A.N., Mitrovski, P., Thompson, G.G., and Thompson, S.A. (2010). Estimating western ringtail possum (Pseudocheirus occidentalis) density using distance sampling. *Australian Mammalogy* **32**: 197-200. doi: 10.1071/AM09037.
- Fitzsimons, J.A., Wescott G. (2008). Ecosystem conservation in multi-tenure reserve networks: the contribution of land outside of publicly protected areas. *Pacific Conservation Biology* **14**, 250-2.
- Florec, V., Burton, M., Pannell, D., Kelso, J., and Milne, G. (2020) Where to prescribe burn: the costs and benefits of prescribed burning close to houses. *International Journal of Wildland Fire* **29**: 440-58.

- Franklin, J.F., Lindenmayer, D.B., MacMahon., J.A., McKee, A., Magnusson, J., Perry, D.A., Waide, R. and Foster, D.R. (2000). Threads of continuity: ecosystem disturbances, biological legacies and ecosystem recovery. *Conservation Biology in Practice* **1**, 8–16.
- Furlaud, J. M., Prior, L. D., Williamson, G. J., and Bowman, D. M. J. S. (2021) Bioclimatic drivers of fire severity across the Australian geographical range of giant Eucalyptus forests. *Journal of Ecology* **109**: 2514-36.
- Gardner J (2001) Rehabilitating mines to meet land use objectives: bauxite mining in the jarrah forest of Western Australia. Unasylva 207, 3-8.
- Gates, G.M. (2009). Coarse woody debris, macrofungal assemblages, and sustainable forest management in a Eucalyptus obliqua forest of southern Tasmania. PhD thesis, University of Tasmania, Hobart, Tasmania, Australia, p. 344.
- Gentilli, J. (1948) Bioclimatic controls in Western Australia. The Western Australian Naturalist, 1:81-84, 104-107, 120-123.
- Gibbons, P., L. van Bommel, A. M. Gill, G. J. Cary, D. A. Driscoll, R. A. Bradstock, E. Knight, M. A. Moritz, S. L. Stephens, and D. B. Lindenmayer. (2012) Land management practices associated with house loss in wildfires. *PLoS ONE* **7**.
- Godfrey, S.S., Keatley, S., Botero, A.G., Thompson, C., Wayne, A.F., Lymbery, A.J., Morris, K. D., and Thompson, R.C.A. (2018). Trypanosome co-infections increase in a declining marsupial population. *International Journal of Parasitology: Parasites and Wildlife* **7**, 221-227. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijppaw.2018.06.002.
- Gould, J. S., Lachlan McCaw, W., and Phillip Cheney, N. (2011) Quantifying fine fuel dynamics and structure in dry eucalypt forest (Eucalyptus marginata) in Western Australia for fire management. *Forest Ecology and Management* **262**: 531-46.
- Gould, J.S., McCaw, W.L., Cheney, N.P., Ellis, P.F., Knight, I.K., Sullivan, A.L. (2008) Project Vesta: Fire in Dry Eucalypt Forest. CSIRO Publishing.
- Grigg AH, Kinal J (2020). On the contribution of groundwater to streamflow in laterite catchments of the Darling Range, south-western Australia. Hydrological Processes, 34(25), 5070-5084.
- Grodsky, S.M., Moorman, C.E., Fritts, S.R., Campbell, J.W., Sorenson, C.E., Bertone, M.A., Castleberry, S.B. and Wigley, T.B. (2018). Invertebrate community response to coarse woody debris removal for bioenergy production from intensively managed forests. Ecological Applications 28: 135-148. https://doi.org/10.1002/eap.1634
- Grove, S.J., (2002). Tree basal area and dead wood as surrogate indicators of saproxylic insect faunal integrity: a case study from the Australian lowland tropics. *Ecological Indicators* **1**, 171-188
- Grove, S.J., Meggs, J. (2003). Coarse woody debris biodiversity and management: a review with particular reference to Tasmanian wet eucalypt forests. *Australian Forestry* **66**, 258-272.
- Gustafsson, L., Baker, S. C., Bauhus, J., Beese, W. J., Brodie, A., Kouki, J., Lindenmayer, D. B., Lohmus, A., Martinez Pastur, G., Messier, C., Neyland, M., Palik, B., Sverdrup-Thygeson, A., Volney, W. J. A., Wayne, A., and Franklin, J. (2012). Retention forestry to maintain multifunctional forests: a world perspective. *BioScience* **62**, 633-645.
- Gustafsson, L., Kouki, J. and Sverdrup-Thygeson, A. (2010). Tree retention as a conservation measure in clear-cut forests of northern Europe: a review of ecological consequences, Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research, 25:4, 295-308, DOI: 10.1080/02827581.2010.497495.
- Gwinn, D. C. and Drew, M. (2018). Evaluation of State-Space Modelling and Occupancy analyses for assessing the impact of management actions under Western Shield: 1991 to 2017. Draft Report (Internal) Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions.
- Hannah, L. (2010). A Global Conservation System for Climate-Change Adaptation Un Sistema de Conservación Global para la Adaptación al Cambio Climático. *Conservation Biology*2**4**: 70–77.
- Harrison P, Breed M, et al. (2021) Florabank Guidelines Module 5 Seed Sourcing. In 'Florabank Guidelines. '2nd edn. (Ed. L Commander). (Florabank Consortium: Australia).

- Havel, J.J. (1975a) Site-vegetation mapping in the northern jarrah forest (Darling Range). II. Location and mapping of site-vegetation types. Bull. For. Dep. W. Aust. 87.
- Hing, S., Narayan, E.J., Thompson, R.C.A., and Godfrey, S.S. (2017). Identifying factors that influence stress physiology of the woylie, a critically endangered marsupial. *Journal of Zoology* **302**: 49-56.
- Hing, S., Northover, A., Narayan, E., Wayne, A.F., Jones, K., Keatley, S., Thompson, A., and Godfrey, S. (2017). Evaluating stress physiology and parasite infection parameters in the translocation of critically endangered woylies (*Bettongia penicillata*). *EcoHealth* **14** (**Suppl**): 128-138. doi: 10.1007/s10393-017-1214-4.
- Hollis, J.J., Anderson, W.R., McCaw, W.L., Cruz, M.G., Burrows, N.D., Ward, B., Tolhurst, K.G. and Gould, J.S. (2011b). Using fireline intensity to predict woody fuel consumption and in Australian southern eucalypt forest fires. *Australian Forestry* **74**, 81-97.
- Hollis, J.J., Matthews, S., Anderson, W.R., Cruz, M.G. and Burrows, N.D. (2011a). Behind the flaming zone: predicting woody fuel consumption in eucalypt forest fires in southern Australia. *Forest Ecology and Management* **261**, 2049-2067.
- Hooper, R.J. (2009). The role of stress and factors contributing to the decline of *Eucalyptus wandoo* (Blakely) in southwestern Australia. PhD thesis, University of Western Australia.
- Hooper, R.J., Sivasithamparam, K. (2005). Characterization of damage and biotic factors associated with the decline of *Eucalyptus wandoo* in southwest Western Australia. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* **35**, 2589–2602.
- Howard, T., Burrows, N., Smith, T., Daniel, G., and McCaw, L. (2020) A framework for prioritising prescribed burning on public land in Western Australia. *International Journal of Wildland Fire* **29**: 314-25.
- Hughes, L. (2003) Climate change and Australia: Trends, projections and impacts. *Austral Ecology* 28: 423-443.
- Hughes JD, Petrone KC, Silberstein RP (2012) Drought, groundwater storage and stream flow decline in southwestern Australia. Geophys Res Lett 39: L03408.
- IOCI (2012) Indian Ocean Climate Initiative. Western Australia's Weather and Climate: A Synthesis of Indian Ocean Climate Initiative Stage 3 Research. CSIRO and BoM, Australia.
- Jensen, M.A., Paton, D.C., and Moseby, K.E. (2021). Delayed release improves site fidelity but has little effect on survival or breeding success of reintroduced western quolls (*Dasyurus geoffroii*). *Austral Ecology*. doi: 10.1111/aec.13073.
- Johnston, T.R., Stock, W.D., and Mawson, P.R. (2016). Foraging by Carnaby's Black-Cockatoo in *Banksia* woodland on the Swan Coastal Plain, Western Australia. *Emu* **116**, 284-293. doi: 10.1071/MU15080.
- Johnstone, R. E., Kirkby, T., and Sarti, K. (2013a). The breeding biology of the forest redtailed black cockatoo *Calyptorhynchus banksii naso* Gould in South-Western Australia. I. Characteristics of nest trees and nest hollows. *Pacific Conservation Biology* **19**: 121-142. doi: 10.1071/PC130121.
- Johnstone, R.E., Kirkby, T., and Sarti, K. (2013b). The breeding biology of the forest red-tailed black cockatoo *Calyptorhynchus banksii nasoGgould* in South-Western Australia. II. Breeding behaviour and diet. *Pacific Conservation Biology* **19**: 143-155. doi: 10.1071/PC130143.
- Kabay, D. (2009) Wungong Fauna Monitoring Report 2009 first post catchment treatment monitoring. Kabay Rehabilitation Environmental and Biological Consultants.
- Kaewmongkol, G., Kaewmongkol, S., Burmej, H., Bennett, M.D., Fleming, P., Adams, P.J., Wayne, A.F., Ryan, U., Irwin, P., and Fenwick, S. G. (2011). Diversity of *Bartonella* species detected in arthropod vectors from animals in Australia. *Comparative Immunology, Microbiology & Infectious Diseases* **34(5)**, 411-417.
- Kinal J, Stoneman G.L. (2011). Hydrological impact of two intensities of timber harvest and associated silviculture in the jarrah forest in south-western Australia. Journal of Hydrology, 399(1-2), 108-120
- Kinal J, Stoneman GL (2012) Disconnection of groundwater from surface water causes a fundamental change in hydrology in a forested catchment in south-western Australia. Journal of Hydrology, 472, 14-24.

- Law, B., Kathuria, A., Chidel, M., and Brassil, T. (2019). Long-term effects of repeated fuel-reduction burning and logging on bats in south-eastern Australia. *Austral Ecology* **44**, 1013-1024. doi: 10.1111/aec.12768.
- Law, B.S., Chidel, M., and Law, P.R. (2018). Forest bat population dynamics over 14 years at a climate refuge: Effects of timber harvesting and weather extremes. *PLOS ONE* **13**: e0191471-e0191471. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0191471.
- Lee, J., Finn, H., and Calver, M. (2013b). Feeding activity of threatened black cockatoos in mine-site rehabilitation in the jarrah forest of south-western Australia. *Australian Journal of Zoology* **61**, 119-131. doi: 10.1071/ZO12101.
- Lee, J.G.H., Finn, H.C., and Calver, M.C. (2013a). Ecology of black cockatoos at a mine-site in the eastern Jarrah-Marri forest, western Australia. *Pacific Conservation Biology* **19**: 76-90. doi: 10.1071/PC130076.
- Lindenmayer D. B. and Franklin, J. F. (2002). Conserving forest biodiversity. A comprehensive multiscaled approach, Island Press, 351 pages.
- Lindenmayer, D., Blair, D., and McBurney, L. (2019). Variable retention harvesting in Victoria's Mountain Ash (*Eucalyptus regnans*) forests (southeastern Australia). *Ecological processes* **8**, 1-9. doi: 10.1186/s13717-018-0156-2.
- Lindenmayer, D.B. Franklin JF, Lõhmus A., Baker, S.C., Bauhus J., Beese, W., Brodie, A., Kiehl, B., Kouki, J., Martínez Pastur G., Messier, C., Neyland, M., Palik, B., Sverdrup-Thygeson, A., Volney, J., Wayne, A., Gustafsson L. (2012). A major shift to the retention approach for forestry can help resolve some global forest sustainability issues. *Conservation Letters* **5**: 421–431.
- Lindenmayer, D.B., Wood, J., McBurney, L., Blair, D., Banks, S.C. (2015). Single large versus several small: The SLOSS debate in the context of bird responses to variable retention logging experiment. *Forest Ecology and Management* **339**: 1-10. Doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2014.11.027.
- Llorens, T., Tapper, S., Coates, D., McArthur, S., Hankinson M., M.B. (2016) Does population distribution matter? Influence of a patchy versus continuous distribution on genetic patterns in a wind-pollinated shrub. *Journal of Biogeography* 44, 361-374.
- Lohr, C.A. and Algar, D. (2020). Managing feral cats through an adaptive framework in an arid landscape. *Science of The Total Environment*, **137631**.
- Luxton, S., Wardell-Johnson G., Sparrow, A., Robinson, T., Lewis, C., Trotter, A. and Grigg. A. (2021). Vegetation classification in south-western Australia's Mediterranean jarrah forest: new data, old units, and a conservation conundrum. *Australian Journal of Botany*. doi.org/10.1071/BT20172.
- Macfarlane C, Bond C, White DA, Grigg AH, Ogden GN, Silberstein R (2010) Transpiration and hydraulic traits of old and regrowth eucalypt forest in southwestern Australia. Forest Ecology and Management, 260(1), 96-105
- Macfarlane C, Grigg A, McGregor R, Ogden G, Silberstein R (2018) Overstorey evapotranspiration in a seasonally dry Mediterranean eucalypt forest: Response to groundwater and mining. Ecohydrology. 11. e1971. https://doi.org/10.1002/eco.1971.
- Maher, D., McCaw, L. and Yates, C., 2010. Vulnerability of Forests in South-west Western Australia to Timber Harvesting Under the Influence of Climate Change: Expert Panel Report. Department of Environment and Conservation SFM Technical Report No. 5, Perth 62pp.
- Marlow, N J., Thomas, N.D., Williams, A.A.E., Macmahon, B., Lawson, J., Hitchen, Y., Angus, J., and Berry, O. (2015a). Lethal 1080 baiting continues to reduce European Red Fox (Vulpes vulpes) abundance after more than 25 years of continuous use in south-west Western Australia. *Ecological Management & Restoration* **16**: 131-141.
- Marlow, N.J., Thomas, N.D., Williams, A.A.E., Macmahon, B., Lawson, J., Hitchen, Y., Angus, J., and Berry, O. (2015b). Cats (*Felis catus*) are more abundant and are the dominant predator of woylies (*Bettongia penicillata*) after sustained fox (*Vulpes vulpes*) control. *Australian Journal of Zoology* **63**, 18-27. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1071/ZO14024.
- Mastrantonis, S., Craig, M.D., Renton, M., Kirkby, T., and Hobbs, R.J. (2019). Climate change indirectly reduces breeding frequency of a mobile species through changes in food availability. *Ecosphere* **10**. doi: 10.1002/ecs2.2656.

- Mathieson, T. J., Close, P. G., Van Helden, B. E., Speldewinde, P. C., and Comer, S. J. (2020). New evidence of unexpectedly high animal density and diet diversity will benefit the conservation of the Critically Endangered western ringtail possum. *Austral Ecology*.
- Mattiske E. (2010) Mattiske Consulting Pty Ltd. Flora Assessment 2010: Demonstration sites, Wungong Catchment Trial, Water Corporation WA.
- Mattiske, E. (2012) Mattiske Consulting Pty Ltd. Comparison of vegetation values in the 31-Mile Brook catchment area from 1975 to 2012. Prepared for the Forest Products Commission.
- Matusick G, Ruthrof KX, Hardy G (2012) Drought and heat triggers sudden and severe dieback in adominant mediterranean-type woodland species. Open Journal of Forestry 2:183–186. https://doi.org/10.4236/ojf.2012.24022
- Matusick G., Ruthrof K.X., Brouwers N., Dell B. and Hardy G. (2013) Sudden forest canopy collapse corresponding with extreme drought and heat in a mediterranean-type forest in southwestern Australia. European Journal of Forestry 132(3): 497-510. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10342-013-0690-5
- Mazanec RA, Mason ML (1993) Genetic variation in *Eucalyptus diversicolor* F. Muell. in Western Australia and potential gains from selection. *Forest Ecology and Management* **62**, 285-301.
- McCaw and Tunsell (2021). FORESTCHECK Report of Progress: Jarrah North West Ecosystem Fire Chronosequence. Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions Manjimup, Western Australia.
- McCaw, L. and Burrows N. (2020.) Prescribed fire as a tool for land management in southern Australian forests and woodlands—a land management perspective. In Leavesley, A., Wouters, M. and Thornton, R. (eds.) *Prescribed Burning in Australasia: The science practice and politics of burning the bush*, Australasian Fire and Emergency Service Authorities Council Limited (Melbourne: Victoria)
- McCaw, L., and Middleton, T. (2015) Recovery of tall open eucalypt forest in south-western Australia following complete crown scorch. *Fire Ecology* **11**: 95-107.
- McCaw, L., Burrows, N., Beecham, B. and Rampant, P. (2016). Reconstruction of the spread and behaviour of the Waroona bushfire (Perth Hills 68) 6-7 January 2016. Government of Western Australia Department of Parks and Wildlife.
- McCaw, W. L. (2006). *Asplenium aethiopicum* recolonises karri forest following timber harvesting and burning. *Journal of the Royal Society of Western Australia* **89**: 119-122.
- McCaw, W. L. (2013) Managing forest fuels using prescribed fire A perspective from southern Australia. *Forest Ecology and Management* **294**, 217-24.
- McCaw, W.L. (2011). Characteristics of jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) forest at FORESTCHECK monitoring sites: Stand structure, litter, woody debris and soil nutrients. *Australian Forestry* **72**
- McCaw, W.L., Robinson, R.M. and Williams, M.R. (2011). The FORESTCHECK project: Integrated biodiversity monitoring for jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) forest in south-west Western Australia. *Australian Forestry* **72**.
- McGregor, R.A., Stokes, V.L., and Craig, M.D. (2014). Does forest restoration in fragmented landscapes provide habitat for a wide-ranging carnivore? *Animal Conservation* **17**: 467-475. doi: 10.1111/acv.12112.
- Millar, M.A., Byrne, M. and Coates, D.J (2007). Seed collection zones for State forest management. A report to the Sustainable Forest Management Division. Department of Environment and Conservation.
- Millar, M.A., Byrne, M. and Coates, D.J (2008). Seed collection for revegetation: Guidelines for Western Australian flora. *Journal of the Royal Society of Western Australia* **91**: 293-299.
- Miller, R. G., Fontaine, J. B., Miller, B. P., Merritt, D. J., and Enright, N. J. (2021) Experimental seed sowing reveals seedling recruitment vulnerability to unseasonal fire. *Ecological Applications* **e02411** doi:10.1002/eap.2411
- Molina AJ, del Campo AD (2012) The effects of experimental thinning on throughfall and stemflow: A contribution towards hydrology-oriented silviculture in Aleppo pine plantations. Forest Ecology and Management. 269, 206-213.

- Molloy, S.W., Davis, R.A., and Van Etten, E.J.B. (2014). Species distribution modelling using bioclimatic variables to determine the impacts of a changing climate on the western ringtail possum (*Pseudocheirus occidentals*; Pseudocheiridae). *Environmental Conservation* **41**: 176-186. doi: 10.1017/S0376892913000337.
- Mori, A.S. (2011) Ecosystem management based on natural disturbances: hierarchical context and non-equilibrium paradigm. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, **48**, 280–292.
- Mori, A.S., Lertzman, K.P. and Gustafsson, L. (2017). Biodiversity and ecosystem services in forest ecosystems: a research agenda for applied forest ecology. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 2017, **54**, 12–27.
- Morris, K., Johnson, B., Rooney, J., Ward, C. (2001). The short-term impacts of timber harvesting and associated activities on the abundance of medium sized mammals in the Jarrah forest of Western Australia. Chapter 7 of "*Nature Conservation 5: Conservation in the Production Environments.*" Surrey Beatty & Sons, New South Wales. Pp.60-70.
- Moseby, K.E., Hodgens, P., Peacock, D., Mooney, P., Brandle, R., Lynch, C., West, R., Young, C. M., Bannister, H., Copley, P., and Jensen, M.A. (2021). Intensive monitoring, the key to identifying cat predation as a major threat to native carnivore (*Dasyurus geoffroii*) reintroduction. *Biodiversity and Conservation* **30**, 1547-1571. doi: 10.1007/s10531-021-02157-z.
- Nield, A. P., Monaco, S., Birnbaum, C., and Enright, N. J. (2015) Regeneration failure threatens persistence of *Persoonia elliptica* (Proteaceae) in Western Australian jarrah forests. *Plant Ecology* **216**: 189-98.
- Nistelberger H, Tapper S, Coates D, McArthur S, Byrne M (2020) As old as the hills: Pliocene palaeographical processes influence patterns of genetic structure in the widespread, common shrub *Banksia sessilis*. Ecology and Evolution 11, 1069-1082.
- Norden, B., Ryberg, M., Gotmark, F., Olausson, B., (2004). Relative importance of coarse and fine woody debris for the diversity of wood-inhabiting fungi in temperate broadleaf forests. Biological Conservation 117, 1-10.
- Northover, A. (2019) The ecology of parasite transmission during fauna translocations: Observations from the woylie (*Bettongia penicillata*). (Murdoch University: Perth.).
- Northover, A. S., Godfrey, S. S., Lymbery, A. J., Wayne, A. F., Morris, K., and Thompson, R. C. A. To treat or not to treat? (2015). Investigating the impact of polyparasitism in translocated woylies (Bettongia penicillata) and the effect of anti-parasite treatment on host fitness and translocation success.
- Northover, A.S., Elliot, A. D., Keatley, S., Lim, Z., Botero, A., Ash, A., Lymbery, A.J., Wayne, A. F., Godfrey, S.S., and Thompson, R.C.A. (2018). Debilitating disease in a polyparasitised woylie (Bettongia penicillata): A diagnostic investigation. *International Journal for Parasitology: Parasites and Wildlife* **7**: 274-279. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iippaw.2018.07.004.
- Northover, A.S., Godfrey, S.S., Keatley, S., Lymbery, A.J., Wayne, A.F., Cooper, C., Pallant, L., Morris, K., and Thompson, R.C.A. (2019). Increased *Trypanosoma* spp. richness and prevalence of haemoparasite co-infection following translocation. *Parasites & Vectors* 12, 126. doi: 10.1186/s13071-019-3370-6.
- Northover, A.S., Godfrey, S.S., Lymbery, A.J., Morris, K.D., Wayne, A.F., and Thompson, R.C.A. (2017). Evaluating the effects of Ivermectin treatment on communities of gastrointestinal parasites in translocated woylies (*Bettongia penicillata*). *EcoHealth* **14(Suppl 1)**: 117-127. doi: DOI: 10.1007/s10393-015-1088-2.
- Northover, A.S., Keatley, S., Elliot, A.D., Hobbs, R.P., Yang, R., Lymbery, A.J., Godfrey, S.S., Wayne, A.F., and Thompson, R.C.A. (2019). Identification of a novel species of Eimeria Schneider, 1875 from the woylie, *Bettongia penicillata* Gray (Diprotodontia: Potoroidae) and the genetic characterisation of three Eimeria spp. from other potoroid marsupials. *Systematic Parasitology* **96**, 553-563. doi: 10.1007/s11230-019-09870-y.
- Northover, A.S., Thompson, R.C.A., Lymbery, A.J., Wayne, A.F., Keatley, S., Ash, A., Elliot, A. D., Morris, K., and Godfrey, S.S. (2019). Altered parasite community structure in an endangered marsupial following translocation. *International Journal for Parasitology: Parasites and Wildlife* **10**: 13-22. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijppaw.2019.07.001.

- O'Brien, E.K., Mazanec, R.A., Krauss, S.L. (2007) Provenance variation of ecologically important traits of forest trees: implications for restoration. *Journal of Applied Ecology* **44**, 583-593.
- O'Brien, E. (2007). Local adaptation and genetic variation in south-western Australian forest trees: Implications for restoration. PhD Thesis, The University of Western Australia, Perth, Western Australia.
- O'Brien, E., Krauss, S. (2010.) Testing the home-site advantage in forest trees on disturbed and undisturbed sites. *Restoration Ecology* **18**, 259-372.
- O'Brien, E.K., Mazanec, R.A., Krauss, S.L. (2007). Provenance variation of ecologically important traits of forest trees: implications for restoration. *Journal of Applied Ecology* **44**, 583-593.
- Orell, P. (2004). Fauna monitoring and staff training: Western Shield review February 2003. *Conservation Science Western Australia* **5**: 51-95.
- Paap, T., Brouwers, N.C., Burgess, T.I., GESJ, Hardy, 2017. Importance of climate, anthropogenic disturbance and pathogens (*Quambalaria coyrecup* and *Phytophthora* spp.) on marri (*Corymbia calophylla*) tree health in southwest Western Australia. Ann. For. Sci. 74, 62. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13595-017-0658-6.
- Paap, T., Burgess, T.I., Calver, M., McComb, J.A., Shearer, B.L., Hardy, G.E.S., 2016. A thirteen-year study on the impact of a severe canker disease of *Corymbia calophylla*, a keystone tree in Mediterranean-type forests. For. Pathol. 47, e12292. https://doi.org/10.1111/efp.12292.
- Pacioni, C., Eden, P., Reiss, A., Ellis, T., Knowles, G., and Wayne, A.F. (2015). Disease hazard identification and assessment associated with wildlife population declines. *Ecological Management & Restoration* **16**, 142-152. doi: doi: 10.1111/emr.12155.
- Pacioni, C., Hunt, H., Allentoft, M., Vaughan, T., Wayne, A., Baynes, A., Haouchar, D., Dortch, J., and Bunce, M. (2015). Genetic diversity loss in a biodiversity hotspot: ancient DNA quantifies genetic decline and former connectivity in a critically endangered marsupial. *Molecular Ecology* **24**: 5813-5828. doi: 10.1111/mec.13430.\
- Pacioni, C., Johansen, C.A., Mahony, T.J., O'Dea, M., Robertson, I., Wayne, A.F., and Ellis, T. (2013). A virological investigation into declining woylie populations *Australian Journal of Zoology* **61**: 446-453. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1071/ZO13077.
- Pacioni, C., Wayne, A.F., and Spencer, P. (2011). Effects of habitat fragmentation on population structure and long distance gene flow in an endangered marsupial: the woylie. *Journal of Zoology* **283**, 98-107.
- Peace, M., McCaw, L., Santos, B., Kepert, J. D., Burrows, N., and Fawcett, R. J. B. (2017) Meteorological drivers of extreme fire behaviour during the Waroona bushfire, Western Australia, January 2016. *Journal of Southern Hemisphere Earth Systems Science* 67: 79-101.
- Pekin, B. K., R. S. Wittkuhn, M. M. Boer, C. Macfarlane, and P. F. Grierson. (2012) Response of plant species and life form diversity to variable fire histories and biomass in the jarrah forest of south-west Australia. *Austral Ecology* **37**, 330-38.
- Pennifold, M. and Pinder, A. (2011). South-West Forest Stream Biodiversity Monitoring, Forest Management Plan 2004-2013: Key Performance Indicator 20. Interim report. Department of Environment and Conservation.
- Pennifold, M.G., Williams, K.J., Pinder, A.M., Harwood, T.D., Manion, G., Ferrier, S. (2017). Whole-landscape modelling of compositional turnover in aquatic invertebrates informs conservation gap analysis: An example from south-western Australia. *Freshwater Biology*; **62**: 1359–1376. https://doi.org/10.1111/fwb.12949.
- Petrone, K. C., Hughes, J. D., Van Biel, T. G., & Silberstein, R. P. (2010). Streamflow decline in southwestern Australia, 1950-2008. *Geophysical Research Letters*, **37**, L11401. doi:10.1029/2010GL043102
- Pinder, A.M., Halse, S.A. and McRae, J.M. Aquatic invertebrate assemblages of wetlands and rivers in the Wheatbelt region of Western Australia. *Records of the Western Australian Museum* **67**: 7-37.

- Radford, J.Q., Woinarski, J.C.Z., Legge, S., Baseler, M., Bentley, J., Burbidge, A.A., Bode, M., Copley, P., Dexter, N., and Dickman, C.R. (2018). Degrees of population-level susceptibility of Australian terrestrial non-volant mammal species to predation by the introduced red fox (*Vulpes vulpes*) and feral cat (*Felis catus*). *Wildlife Research* **45**: 645-657.
- Read, J.L., Peacock, D., Wayne, A.F., and Moseby, K.E. (2016). Toxic Trojans: can feral cat predation be mitigated by making their prey poisonous? *Wildlife Research* **42**: 689–696. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1071/WR15125.
- Reddiex, B., Forsyth, D.M., McDonald-Madden, E., Einoder, L.D., Griffioen, P.A., Chick, R.R., and Robley, A.J. (2006). Control of pest mammals for biodiversity protection in Australia. I. Patterns of control and monitoring. *Wildlife Research* **33**: 691-709.
- Robinson, R.M. and Williams, M.R. (2011). FORESTCHECK: The response of macrofungi to silviculture in jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) forest. *Australian Forestry* **74**: 288-302, DOI: 10.1080/00049158.2011.10676373.
- Robley, A., Gormley, A.M., Forsyth, D.M., and Triggs, B. (2014). Long-term and large-scale control of the introduced red fox increases native mammal occupancy in Australian forests. *Biological Conservation* **180**: 262-269. doi: 10.1016/j.biocon.2014.10.017.
- Rong, J., Bunce, M., Wayne, A., Pacioni, C., Ryan, U., Irwin, P. (2012) A high prevalence of *Theirleria penicillata* in woylies (*Bettongia penicillata*). *Experimental parasitology* **131(2)**: 157-161.
- Ruprecht JK, Schofield NJ (1993). Infiltration characteristics of a complex lateritic hillslope. Hydrological Processes, 7: 87-97.
- Ruprecht JK, Schofield NJ, (1991). Effects of partial deforestation on hydrology and salinity in high salt storage landscapes. I. Extensive block clearing. Journal of Hydrology, 129: 19-38.
- Ruprecht, J. K., Schofield, N. J., Crombie, D. S., Vertessy, R., & Stoneman, G. L. (1991). Early hydrological response to intense forest thinning in southwestern Australia. Journal of Hydrology, 127(1-4), 261-277
- Ruthrof, K.X., Fontaine J.B., Breshears D.D., Field J.P., Allen C.D. (2021) Extreme Events Trigger Terrestrial and Marine Ecosystem Collapses in the Southwestern USA and Southwestern Australia. In: Canadell J.G., Jackson R.B. (eds) Ecosystem Collapse and Climate Change. Ecological Studies (Analysis and Synthesis), vol 241. Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-71330-0_8
- Ruthrof, K.X., Breshears, D.D., Fontaine, J.B., Froend, R.H., Matusick, G., Kala, J., Miller, B., Mitchell, P.J., Wilson, S.K., van Keulen, M., Enright, N.J., Law, D.J., Wernberg, T., Hardy, G. (2018) Subcontinental heat wave triggers terrestrial and marine, multi-taxa responses. Sci Rep 8(9). https://doi.org/10. 1038/s41598-018-31236-5
- Ruthrof, K. X., Fontaine, J. B., Matusick, G., Breshears, D. D., Law, D. J., Powell, S., and Hardy, G. (2016) How drought-induced forest die-off alters microclimate and increases fuel loadings and fire potentials. *International Journal of Wildland Fire* **25**: 819-30.
- Ruthrof K.X., Matusick G. and Hardy G. (2015) Early differential responses of co-dominant canopy species to sudden and severe drought in a Mediterranean-climate type forest. Forests 6(6): 2082-2091. doi:10.3390/f6062082
- Sampson J, Tapper S, Coates D, Hankinson M, McArthur S, Byrne M (2018) Persistence with episodic range expansion from the early Pleistocene: the distribution of genetic variation in the forest tree *Corymbia calophylla* (Myrtaceae) in south-western Australia. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* **123**, 545-560.
- Saunders, G. and McLeod, L. (2007) 'Improving fox management strategies in Australia.' (Bureau of Rural Sciences Canberra.).
- Saunders, D.A., Mawson, P.R., Dawson, R. (2014). Use of tree hollows by Carnaby's Cockatoo and the fate of large hollow-bearing trees at Coomallo Creek, Western Australia 1969-2013. *Biological Conservation* **177**:185-193.
- Schenk, E. R., O'Donnell, F., Springer, A. E., & Stevens, L. E. (2020). The impacts of tree stand thinning on groundwater recharge in aridland forests. Ecological Engineering, 145, 105701.

- Scott, R. E., Neyland, M. G., and Baker, S. C. (2019). Variable retention in Tasmania, Australia: trends over 16 years of monitoring and adaptive management. *Ecological processes* **8**, 1-13. doi: 10.1186/s13717-019-0174-8.
- Seaton S, Matusick G, Ruthrof KX, Hardy G (2015) Outbreak of *Phoracantha semipunctata* in response to severe drought in a Mediterranean Eucalyptus Forest. Forests 6(11):3868–3881. https://doi.org/10.3390/f6113868
- Seaton S, Matusick G, Ruthrof KX, Hardy G (2020) Within-tree distribution and survival of the Eucalyptus longhorned borer *Phoracantha semipunctata* (Coleoptera: Cerambycidae) in a Mediterranean-type ecosystem. Insects 11(4):225. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects11040225
- Seidlitz, A., Bryant, K.A., Armstrong, N.J., and Wayne, A.F. (2021). Animal detections increase by using a wide-angle camera trap model but not by periodically repositioning camera traps within study sites. *Pacific Conservation Biology*. doi: https://doi.org/10.1071/PC20076.
- SJLC (2007) Serpentine –Jarrahdale Landcare, Restoring the health of *Eucalyptus rudis* in the Shire of Serpentine-Jarrahdale. The Flooded Gum Project October 2007 Report.
- Skogvold, K., Warren, K.S., Jackson, B., Stalder, K., Devlin, J.M., Vitali, S.D., Wayne, A.F., Legione, A., Yeap, L., and Vaughan-Higgins, R.J. (2017). Infectious disease surveillance in the woylie (*Bettongia penicillata*). *EcoHealth* **14**,:518-529. doi: 10.1007/s10393-017-1254-9.
- Smith, R.H. and Neal, J.E. (1993). Wood residues in regenerated karri stands. Internal report, Department of Conservation and Land Management, Manjimup.
- Steel E, Fontaine JB, Ruthrof KX, Burgess TI, Hardy G (2019) Changes in structure of over and midstory tree species in a Mediterranean-type forest after an extreme drought-associated heatwave. Austral Ecol. https://doi.org/10.1111/aec.12818
- Stoneman, G.L. (1993). Hydrological response to thinning a small jarrah (Eucalyptus marginata) forest catchment. Journal of Hydrology, 150(2-4), 393-407.
- Stoneman, G.L., Hagan, R., Rayner, M.E. (2005) Evolution of silvicultural practices in the jarrah forest of Western Australia. Proceedings 6th National Conference of the Australian Forest History Society Inc. Michael Calver et al. (eds). Millpress, Rotterdam, ISBN 90 5966 026 9. pp. 693-706.
- Swinburn, M.L., Fleming, P.A., Craig, M.D., Grigg, A.H., Garkaklis, M.J., Hobbs, R.J. and St. John, G.E. (2007). The importance of grasstrees (*Xanthorrhoea preissii*) as habitat for mardo (*Antechinus flavipes leucogaster*) during post-fire recovery. *Wildlife Research* **34**:640–651.
- Tangney, R., Merritt, D. J., Callow, J. N., Fontaine, J. B., and Miller, B. P. (2020) Seed traits determine species' responses to fire under varying soil heating scenarios. *Functional Ecology* **34**: 1967-78.
- Teale, R. and Potts, J. (2020). Western Ringtail Possum, *Pseudocheirus occidentalis* Regional Surveys. Biota Environmental Services. (Leederville, Western Australia.)
- Thompson, A., Smith, A., Lymbery, A.J., Averis, S., Morris, K., and Wayne, A.F. (2010). *Giardia* in Western Australian wildlife. *Veterinary Parasitology* **170**: 207-211.
- Thompson, C., Wayne, A., Godfrey, S., and Thompson, R.C. (2014). Temporal and spatial dynamics of trypanosomes infecting the brush-tailed bettong (*Bettongia penicillata*): a cautionary note of disease-induced population decline. *Parasites & Vectors* **7**: 169.
- Thompson, C.K., Botero, A., Wayne, A.F., Godfrey, S.S., Lymbery, A.J., and Thompson, R.C.A. (2013). Morphological polymorphism of *Trypanosoma copemani* and description of the genetically diverse *T. vegrandis sp. nov.* from the critically endangered Australian potoroid, the brush-tailed bettong (*Bettongia penicillata* (Gray, 1837)). *Parasites & Vectors* **6**, 121-133.
- Thompson, S.A. and Thompson, G.G. (2011). Do possum (pseudocheirus occidentalis; trichosurus vulpecula hypoleucus) counts vary with the time of the survey? *Journal of the Royal Society of Western Australia* **94**: 445-448.
- Thorn, S., Maxwell, M., Ward, C.G., and Wayne, A.F. (in review). Remote sensor camera traps provide the first density estimate for the largest natural population of the numbat (*Myrmecobius fasciatus*). *Wildlife Research*.
- Triska, M.D., Craig, M.D., Stokes, V.L., Pech, R.P., Hobbs, R.J. (2017). Conserving reptiles within a multiple-use landscape: determining habitat affiliations of reptile communities in the northern jarrah forest of south-western Australia. Aust*ralian Journal of Zoology* **65**, 21-32.

- Twigg, L.E., Martin, G.R., Eastman, A.F., King, D.R., and Kirkpatrick, W.E. (2003). Sensitivity of some Australian animals to sodium fluoroacetate (1080): additional species and populations, and some ecological considerations. *Australian Journal of Zoology* **51**: 515-531.
- Valentine L.E., Ruthrof K.X., Fisher R., Hardy G., Hobbs R.J., Fleming P.A. (2018). Bioturbation by bandicoots facilitates seedling growth by altering soil properties. Functional Ecology. 32(9): 2138-2148. doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.13179
- Valentine L.E., Bretz M., Ruthrof K.X., Hardy G. and Fleming P.A. (2017) Scratching beneath the surface: bandicoot bioturbation contributes to ecosystem processes. Austral Ecology 42(3): 265-276. DOI:10.1111/aec.12428
- Valentine, L.E., Fisher, R., Wilson, B.A., Sonneman, T., Stock, W.D., Fleming, P.A., and Hobbs, R.J. (2014). Time since fire influences food resources for an endangered species, Carnaby's cockatoo, in a fire-prone landscape. *Biological Conservation* **175**: 1-9. doi: 10.1016/j.biocon.2014.04.006.
- Valentine, L.E., Anderson, H., Hardy, G.E.StJ., Fleming, P.A. (2013) Foraging activity by the southern brown bandicoot (Isoodon obesulus) as a mechanism for soil turnover. *Australian Journal of Zoology*. **60(6):** 419-423. doi.org/10.1071/ZO13030
- Walden LL, Fontaine JB, Ruthrof KX, Matusick G, Harper RJ, Hardy G (2019) Carbon consequences of drought differ in forests that resprout. Glob Change Biol. 25:1653-1664. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14589
- Ward, B. G., R. J. Cranfield, A. J. Wills, and V. L. Tunsell. 2017. 'Influence of fire-age mosaics on macrolichens and bryophytes in southwestern Australia', *Journal of the Royal Society of Western Australia*, 100: 32-44.
- Ward, B., Robinson, R.M., Cranfield, R.J. and Williams, M.R. (2011). FORESTCHECK: The response of vascular flora to silviculture in jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) forest. *Australian Forestry* **74**: 276-287, DOI: 10.1080/00049158.2011.10676372.
- Ward, B., Wills, A., Tunsell, V. (2020). Silviculture and fire effects on understoreyflowering in jarrah forest. Australian Forestry. DOI: 10.1080/00049158.2020.1787935.
- Wardell-Johnson, G., Luxton, S., Craig, K., Brown, V., Evans, N., and Kennedy, S. (2017) Implications of floristic patterns, and changes in stand structure following a large-scale, intense fire across forested ecosystems in south-Western Australia's high-rainfall zone. *Pacific Conservation Biology* **23**: 399-412.
- Wayne (ed) (2008). 'Diagnosis of recent woylie (*Bettongia penicillata ogilbyi*) declines in southwestern Australia. Progress report of the Woylie Conservation Research Project. Department of Environment and Conservation.
- Wayne, A. F., Maxwell, M. A., Ward, C. G., Vellios, C. V., Williams, M. R., and Pollock, K., H. (2016). The responses of a critically endangered mycophagous marsupial (*Bettongia penicillata*) to timber harvesting in a native eucalypt forest. *Forest Ecology and Management* **363**, 190-199. doi: doi:10.1016/j.foreco.2015.12.019.
- Wayne, A. F., Woinarski, J. C. Z., and Wilson, B. A. (2017b). Falling apart?: similarities, differences, insights and lessons from three recent case studies documenting rapid and severe decline in mammal assemblages of northern, south-eastern and south-western Australia. *Wildlife Research* **44:** 114-126. doi: DOI: 10.1071/WR16178.
- Wayne, A.F. (2005). The ecology of the koomal (*Trichosurus vulpecula hypoleucus*) and ngwayir (*Pseudocheirus occidentalis*) in the jarrah forests of south-western Australia. PhD thesis, The Australian National University.
- Wayne, A.F., Cowling, A., Rooney, J.F., Ward, C.G., Wheeler, I.B., Lindenmayer, D.B. and Donnelly, C.F. (2005). Factors affecting the detection of possums by spotlighting in Western Australia. *Wildlife Research* **32**, 689-700.
- Wayne, A.F., Friend, T., Burbidge, A., Morris,k. & Van Weenen, J. (2008). Bettongia penicillata.In IUCN Red List Of threatened Species V. 2009.2. Http://www.iucnredlist.org
- Wayne, A.F., Liddelow, G.L. and Williams, M. R. (2011a). Forestcheck: Terrestrial vertebrate associations with fox control and silviculture in jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) forest. *Australian Forestry 74:* 336-349, DOI: 10.1080/00049158.2011.10676377.

- Wayne, A.F., Maxwell, M., Nicholls, P., Pacioni, C., Reiss, A., Smith, A., Thompson, R. C.A., Vellios, C., Ward, C., Wayne, J.C., Wilson, I., and Williams, M.R. (2011b). The woylie conservation research project: investigating the cause(s) of woylie declines in the Upper Warren region. Progress Report. Department of Environment and Conservation. (Manjimup, Western Australia.)
- Wayne, A.F., Maxwell, M.A., Ward, C.G., Quinn, J., Virgo, M., and Cowan, M. (2019). Mammals of the southern jarrah forest: Results from a camera trapping study. Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions. (Manjimup, Western Australia.).
- Wayne, A.F., Maxwell, M.A., Ward, C.G., Vellios, C.V., Wilson, I.J., and Dawson, K.E. (2013). Woylie Conservation and Research Project: Progress Report 2010-2013. Department of Parks and Wildlife. (Perth, Western Australia.)
- Wayne, A.F., Maxwell, M.A., Ward, C.G., Vellios, C.V., Wilson, I., Wayne, J.C., and Williams, M.R. (2015). Sudden and rapid decline of the abundant marsupial, *Bettongia penicillata* in Australia. *Oryx* **49:** 175-185.
- Wayne, A.F., Maxwell, M.A., Ward, C.G., Wayne, J.C., Vellios, C.V., and Wilson, I. (2017a). Recoveries and cascading declines of native mammals associated with control of an introduced predator. *Journal of Mammalogy* **98:** 498-501. doi:10.1093/jmammal/gyw237.
- Wayne, A.F., Wheeler, I.B., Ward, C.G., Rooney, J.F. and Mellican, A. (2001). 'The impacts of timber harvesting and associated activities on the small terrestrial vertebrates of the jarrah forest: Kingston Project progress report.' Western Australian Government Department of Conservation and Land Management, Manjimup.
- Webala, P., Craig, M.D., Law, B.S., Wayne, A.F., and Bradley, S.J. (2010). Roost site selection by Southern forest bat *Vespadelus regulus* and Gould's long-eared bat *Nyctophilus gouldi* in logged Jarrah forests, south-western Australia Forest Ecology and Management **260**: 1780-1790.
- Webala, P.W., Craig, M.D., Law, B.S., Armstrong, K.N., Wayne, A.F. and Bradley, J.S. (2011), Bat habitat use in logged jarrah eucalypt forests of south-western Australia. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, **48**: 398-406. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2010.01934.x
- West, R.S., Tilley, L., and Moseby, K.E. (2020). A trial reintroduction of the western quoll to a fenced conservation reserve: implications of returning native predators. *Australian Mammalogy* **42**, 257-265. doi: 10.1071/AM19041.
- Wheeler, M. and Byrne, M. (2006). Congruence between phylogeographic patterns in cpDNA variation in *Eucalyptus marginata* (Myrtaceae) and geomorphology of the Darling Plateau, south-west of Western Australia. *Australian Journal of Botany* **54**, 17-26.
- Wheeler, M., Byrne, M. and McComb, J. (2003) Little genetic differentiation within the dominant forest tree, *Eucalyptus marginata* (Myrtaceae) of south-western Australia. *Silvae Genetica* **52**, 254-259.
- Whitford K.R., Wiseman D., McCaw W.L., Bradshaw F.J. (2015). Characteristics of nest trees and nest hollows used by the forest red-tailed black cockatoo (*Calyptorhynchus banksii naso*) in south-west Western Australia: Comments on Johnstone *et al.* (2013). *Pacific Conservation Biology* **21**, 133-145.
- Whitford, K. and Stoneman, G. (2004). Management of tree hollows in the jarrah *Eucalyptus marginata* forest of Western Australia. In 'Conservation of Australia's Forest Fauna' (second edition). (Ed. D. Lunney) pp. 807-829. Royal Zoological Society of New South Wales: Mosman, NSW, Australia.
- Whitford, K.R. (2002). Hollows in jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) and marri (*Corymbia calophylla*) trees: I. Hollow sizes trees attributes and ages. *Forest Ecology and Management* **160**: 1-3: 201-214.
- Whitford, K.R. and McCaw, W.L. (2019) Coarse woody debris is affected by the frequency and intensity of historical harvesting and fire in an open eucalypt forest, *Australian Forestry*, **82**: 56-69. DOI: 10.1080/00049158.2019.1605752
- Whitford, K.R. and Mellican, A. (2011) Soil disturbance caused by timber harvesting in jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) forest: intensity, extent and persistence on FORESTCHECK monitoring sites. *Australian Forestry* 74: 266-275. DOI:10.1080/00049158.2011.10676371.

- Whitford, K.R. and Williams, M.R. (2002). Hollows in jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) and marri (*Corymbia calophylla*) trees: II. Selecting trees to retain for hollow dependent fauna. *Forest Ecology and Management*, **160**215-232.
- Whitford, K.R., Stoneman, G., Seymour, A., Murray, P., Eaton, L. and Tanimoto, M. (2012) The effects of cording, timber load and soil gravel content on soil compaction during timber harvesting on moist soils, *Australian Forestry*, **75(2)**:107-119, DOI: 10.1080/00049158.2012.10676392
- Williams, M. R., Yates, C. J., Saunders, D. A., Dawson, R., and Barrett, G. W. (2017). Combined demographic and resource models quantify the effects of potential land-use change on the endangered Carnaby's cockatoo (*Calyptorhynchus latirostris*). *Biological Conservation* **210**: 8-15. doi: 10.1016/j.biocon.2017.03.018.
- Williams, M.R., Yates, C.J., Stock, W.D., Barrett, G.W., and Finn, H.C. (2016). Citizen science monitoring reveals a significant, ongoing decline of the Endangered Carnaby's black-cockatoo *Calyptorhynchus latirostris*. *Oryx* **50**: 626-635. doi: 10.1017/S0030605315000320.
- Wills, A. J., Liddelow, G., and Tunsell, V. (2020) Wildfire and fire mosaic effects on bird species richness and community composition in south-western Australia. *Fire Ecology* **16**.
- Wills, A. J., R. J. Cranfield, B. G. Ward, and V. L. Tunsell. (2018) Cryptogam Recolonization after Wildfire: Leaders and Laggards in Assemblages? *Fire Ecology* **14**, 65-84.
- Wills, A.J. and Farr, J.D. (2017). Defoliation of jarrah in the Leeuwin-Naturaliste region of Western Australia, September-October. Department of Biodiversity, Conservation & Attractions, 2017.
- Wittkuhn, R.S., McCaw, L., Wills, A.J., Robinson, R., Andersen, A.N., van Heurck P., Farr J., Liddelow G., and Cranfield R. (2011). Variation in fire interval sequences has minimal effects on species richness and composition in fire-prone landscapes of south-west Western Australia. *Forest Ecology and Management* **261**, 965-978.
- Woinarski, J.C.Z., Burbidge, A.A., and Harrison, P. (2014) 'The Action Plan for Australian Mammals 2012.' (CSIRO Publishing: Melbourne.).
- Woinarski, J.C.Z., Legge, S., and Dickman, C.R. (2019) 'Cats in Australia: Companion and Killer.' (CSIRO Publishing: Clayton South, Victoria, Australia.)
- Woldendorp, G. and Keenan, R.J. (2005). Coarse woody debris in Australian forest ecosystems: a review. *Austral Ecology* **30**, 834-843. doi.org/10.1111/j.1442-9993.2005.01526.x
- Wu, G. L., Cui, Z., & Huang, Z. (2021). Contribution of root decay process on soil infiltration capacity and soil water replenishment of planted forestland in semi-arid regions. Geoderma, 404, 115289
- Yakochi, K., Chambers, B.K., Bencini, R. (2015) An artificial waterway and road restrict movements and later home ranges of endangered arboreal marsupial. *Journal of Mammalogy* **96(6):**1284-1294.
- Yakochi, K., Kennington, W.J., Bencini, R. (2016) An endangered arboreal specialist, the Western Ringtail Possum (*Pseudocheirus occidentalis*), shows a greater genetic divergence across a narrow artificial waterway than a major road Plos One. doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0146167
- Yeatman, G., Wayne, A. F., Mills, H., and Prince, J. (2016). It's not all about the creeks: protection of multiple habitats will improve biodiversity conservation in a eucalypt forest. *Australian Journal of Zoology* **64**, 292-301. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1071/ZO16007.
- Yeomans (1999) Historical and present day patterns of decline in flooded gum (*Eucalyptus rudis*) along the Preston River, Donnybook, W.A. Honours Thesis. University of Western Australia, Perth, Western Australia.
- Zosky, K. (2011) Food resources and the decline of woylies *Bettongia penicillata ogilbyi* in southwestern Australia. PhD thesis. PhD Thesis. Murdoch University: Murdoch, Western Australia.
- Zosky, K.L., Wayne, A.F., Bryant, K.A., Calver, M.C., and Scarff, F.R. (2018). Diet of the critically endangered woylie (*Bettongia penicillata ogilbyi*) in south-western Australia. *Australian Journal of Zoology* **65**: 302-312. doi: https://doi.org/10.1071/ZO17080.